©2015

Laura E. Liang

ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

INTEGRATING GOAL-SETTING IN HEALTH AND PHYSICAL EDUCATION CLASSES TO INCREASE

PHYSICAL ACTIVITY LEVELS AMONG MIDDLE SCHOOL STUDENTS

ΒY

LAURA ELIZABETH LIANG, M.P.H., C.H.E.S.

A dissertation submitted to the

School of Public Health

Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey

In partial fulfillment of the requirements

for the degree of

Doctor of Public Health

Written under the direction of

Neal Richard Boyd, Ed.D., M.S.P.H.

And Approved by

New Brunswick, New Jersey

May, 2015

ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION

INTEGRATING GOAL-SETTING IN HEALTH AND PHYSICAL EDUCATION CLASSES TO INCREASE PHYSICAL ACTIVITY LEVELS AMONG MIDDLE SCHOOL STUDENTS BY LAURA ELIZABETH LIANG, M.P.H., C.H.E.S.

DISSERTATION DIRECTOR:

NEAL RICHARD BOYD, ED.D., M.S.P.H.

Background: Regular physical activity is essential to maintaining a healthy lifestyle. Being active can reduce the risk for many chronic diseases and disabilities, including heart disease, stroke, non-insulin dependent diabetes, and some cancers. Objective: To determine whether a theory-based physical activity curriculum addition to a school district's existing physical activity curriculum (in health and PE classes) targeting goal-setting, or the Social Cognitive Theory construct of self-regulation, increases middle school students' physical activity levels. Methods: Woodbridge Township School District, a large and diverse district located in central New Jersey, participated in this study. Four middle schools were randomly assigned to one of three treatment levels and one middle school was randomly assigned as a control group. Treatment schools implemented the study's theory-based goal-setting curriculum supplement which included five lessons. The study used a mixed-methods repeated measures randomized design. Quantitative and gualitative methods were used to collect data to evaluate the effectiveness of the physical activity intervention. The primary outcome variable was moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) which was determined by the number of blocks reported by students on the 3-Day Physical Activity Recall (3DPAR). Data were analyzed using descriptive statistics, analysis of variance (ANOVA), and linear modeling. Results: Students in the three treatment groups (n=621) were similar in gender to the control group (n=334), but not for age and race/ethnicity. Aggregate baseline data revealed a mean of 4.48 30-minute blocks of MVPA.

iii

More than two-thirds of the students in the study reported being physically active for at least 60 minutes per day on five (5) or more days during the seven (7) days prior to the survey; higher than the state and national averages. There were no statistical differences between the treatment and control groups when analyzing the outcome variable. **Conclusions:** Schools can play a significant role in positively influencing physical activity levels of children and adolescents. The use of the theory-based goal-setting curriculum supplement and self-report measures proved to be an affordable and easy to implement method to promote physical activity despite the lack of significant differences. Additional research focusing on increasing the sample size and reducing attrition rates is warranted.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would first like to thank my committee, especially my advisor Dr. Neal Richard Boyd. His mentorship and support through each and every step of the dissertation process has made the journey an informative and educational one. His dedication to teaching and research is reflected throughout this document. I also want to thank Dr. Pamela A. Ohman-Strickland for her guidance on the statistical analyses. Thank you to Drs. Jane Lewis and James McCall for also serving on my dissertation committee and for their helpful feedback and support.

A special note of thanks goes to the Woodbridge Township School District, including the administrators, teachers, and students who participated in the study. I would also like to acknowledge the parents who allowed their child's data to be used in the analyses. The broad support from administrators, teachers, students, and parents demonstrate the importance of physical activity as a public health issue. Additional thanks goes to Anastasia Offordile, MPH graduate student, who managed the data entry for this study. Finally, I would like to acknowledge Dr. Barry Schlegel as his financial support made the implementation of this physical activity intervention possible.

To my family, your love and support throughout my life has given me the encourage to overcome any challenges I encounter and enjoy what life brings. To my parents, thank you for being strong supporters of education and instilling the value that education is very important. And to Robert Pagliaro, my husband, you are truly a gift. I would like to thank you for your patience and understanding, for providing a nurturing environment, and for allowing me to pursue my dreams.

۷

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CH/	APTER ONE: INTRODUCTION	1
	Purpose and Need of Study	3
	Research Questions and Hypotheses	4
	Assumptions	4
	Significance of Study	5
	Limitations	5
CH	APTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW	7
	Physical Activity and Health	7
	Obesity and Physical Activity	8
	Adolescents as the Target Population	9
	Importance of Physical Activity among Adolescents	9
	Physical Activity Guidelines	10
	Measuring Physical Activity	11
	Determinants of Physical Activity in Adolescents	12
	School-Based Setting	13
	Health and Physical Education (PE) in Schools	13
	Use of Theory in Health and PE Programs/Curricula	14
	Use of Social Cognitive Theory in Physical Activity Interventions (Middle School)	15
	Other Physical Activity Interventions (Middle School)	19
	Summary of Limitations from Physical Activity Interventions	20
	Targeting Self-Regulation from Social Cognitive Theory	20
	Summary	22
CH	APTER THREE: METHODS	24
	Experimental Design	24
	Description of School District and Middle Schools	24
	Theory-Based Physical Activity Goal-Setting Curriculum Supplement	26
	Teacher Preparation	28
	Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria	29
	Instrumentation	29
	Process Evaluation	38
	Data Collection Procedures	42

Protection of Human Subjects4	3
Sample Size Calculations4	3
Data Analysis4	4
CHAPTER FOUR: RESULTS	8
Recruited Study Population4	9
Study Population5	0
Attrition of Subjects During the Study5	1
Research Question 1 Results and Process Evaluation5	4
Research Question 2 Results5	8
Research Question 3 Results6	2
Additional Findings6	6
Results for Nonequivalent Dependent Variables6	7
CHAPTER FIVE: DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS	9
Study Design7	0
Research Question 1 Discussion7	2
Impact on Physical Activity Levels and Determinants (Research Questions 2 and 3)7	5
Physical Activity Levels As Compared to General Population7	7
Study Results As Compared to Other Physical Activity Interventions (Middle School)7	8
Strengths and Limitations8	0
Practice Implications	2
Recommendations for Future Research8	3
Conclusions8	4
BIBLIOGRAPHY	6

LIST OF TABLES

Table 3-1: Overall Demographics of Woodridge Township School District (2013-2014)	25
Table 3-2: Implementation Plan for Randomizing Intervention Components to Four Middle Schools	28
Table 3-3: Physical Activity Intervention Measures	30
Table 3-4: Physical Activity Determinant Scales	33
Table 3-5: Study Components and Performance Standards for PII	39
Table 3-6: Data Collection Plan and Schedule	42
Table 4-1: Study Possible Enrollment and Actual Enrollment	49
Table 4-2: Study Population and the Overall Middle School Population	50
Table 4-3: Study Demographics	51
Table 4-4: Comparison of Those Who Completed Pre-Tests Only and Those Who Completed Pre-Tests and Post-Tests	53
Table 4-5: Proportion of PE Class Spent in MVPA for Each PE Class Observed	56
Table 4-6: PII for Study Components	57
Table 4-7: Mean (SD) Levels of Physical Activity at Baseline as Measured by 3DPAR (Average Number of 30-minute Blocks Greater than 3.0 METS)	58
Table 4-8: Mean Gain Scores (SD) in Physical Activity at Follow-Up as Measured by3DPAR (Average Number of 30-minute Blocks Greater than 3.0 METS)	59
Table 4-9: Linear Model Statistics with Mean Gain Score of MVPA for Study Groups and Baseline MVPA and Independent Variables	60
Table 4-10: Percentage of students who did not participate in at least 60 minutes of physical activity on at least 1 day* and who were physically active at least 60 minutes/day on 5 or more days* at Baseline for the Study Population and Comparison to National and State Level Data	61
Table 4-11: Percentage of students who were physically active at least 60 minutes/day on all 7 days* at Baseline for the Study Population and Comparison to National and State Level Data	62
Table 4-12: Mean (SD) Levels of Selected Physical Activity Determinants at Baseline	63
Table 4-13: Mean (SD) Gain Scores of Selected Physical Activity Determinants at Follow- Up	64
Table 4-14: Linear Model Statistics with Mean Gain Scores of Select Physical Activity Determinants	65

Table 4-15: Mean (SD) Levels of How Often Students Walk/Bike to and From School at Baseline	66
Table 4-16: Linear Model Statistics with Mean Gain Score of MVPA for Intervention Groups and Baseline MVPA and Independent Variables	66
Table 4-17: Mean (SD) Levels of Nonequivalent Variables at Baseline	67
Table 4-18: Mean (SD) Gain Scores of Nonequivalent Variables at Follow-Up	68
Table 4-19: Linear Model Statistics with Mean Gain Score of Safety Programs for Intervention Groups	68

LIST OF FIGURES

gure 3-1: Research Design24

ABBREVIATIONS USED

- **3DPAR**: Three-Day Physical Activity Recall
- **MET**: metabolic equivalent
- **MVPA**: moderate-to-vigorous physical activity
- **PE**: physical education
- **PII:** Program Implementation Index
- SPAQ: Student Physical Activity Questionnaire
- **SOFIT**: System for Observing Fitness Instruction Time
- YRBS: Youth Risk Behavior Survey

CHAPTER ONE:

INTRODUCTION

Numerous rigorously designed studies have demonstrated that maintaining a physically active lifestyle results in a myriad of health benefits.¹⁻⁷ Regular physical activity throughout life reduces the risk for many chronic diseases and disabilities, as well as lowers overall mortality for adults of all ages.⁸ In addition, physical activity can help to maintain a healthy body and enhance psychological well-being.⁸

Despite the well-known benefits of regular physical activity, many adolescents do not engage in physical activity. Only 27.1% of adolescents in the United States and 27.6% of New Jersey adolescents are presently meeting the recommended levels of physical activity (i.e., 60 minutes or more of physical activity daily).⁹ Of particular importance is the evidence suggesting a dramatic decline of physical activity levels from early adolescence through high school and beyond.¹⁰⁻¹³ The large percentage of adolescents who are physically inactive raises concerns about the nation's health for today and in the future – highlighting physical activity as a leading public health issue and underscoring the need for effective physical activity interventions.¹⁴⁻¹⁷

Schools can play an important role in ensuring students have regular physical activity, not only because they have access to large numbers of children who spend at least a third of their day in school,¹⁸ but they also have the potential to create an environment supportive of physical activity.^{19,20} While the *Guide to Community Preventive Services*, which reviewed interventions designed to increase physical activity, recommends school-based physical education (PE) as one of five strategies to increase physical activity levels and improve fitness, rigorously evaluated school-based physical activity interventions have generated modest and, in some instances, mixed results.^{21,22} This limited impact may result from a number of factors, including the failure to implement theory-based interventions, especially among youth-targeted physical activity studies;¹⁶ the lack of employing evidence-based strategies as recommended by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC);²³ insufficient knowledge about the effectiveness of providing instruction in health education classes to increase physical activity;^{21,22} and a rudimentary understanding of the factors responsible for changing physical activity behavior among adolescents.²⁴⁻²⁶

While failure to implement theory-based physical activity interventions may be a factor in the limited success of these interventions, implementing theory-based interventions have had modest success in increasing physical activity behaviors. It is unclear whether this is due to inappropriately applied theoretical constructs, the use of unreliable and invalid measures, or the insufficient implementation of the intervention itself (i.e., participants are not exposed to the intervention's components in a dose that is sufficient to show a difference).^{27,28}

Social Cognitive Theory (SCT) is an example of a theory commonly employed in theory-based physical activity interventions that are implemented in the school setting.¹⁵ SCT explains human behavior as a function of personal factors, environmental influences, and behavior continually interacting with each other to influence behavior. This phenomenon is known as reciprocal determinism.²⁹ More research is needed to examine SCT constructs to better understand adolescents' physical activity patterns.²⁸ However, some SCT constructs have been shown to be predictive of physical activity behaviors among children and adolescents, including: environment, behavioral capability, reinforcement, and observational learning.²⁸ Another SCT construct, self-regulation, operationalized as goal-setting in this study, has been shown to have a positive impact on physical activity behaviors among adults but not adolescents.³⁰⁻³³ While self-regulation is an important component of SCT,³⁴ and when operationalized as goal-setting, can be a powerful tool in changing the focus, persistence, and exertion of a behavior,³⁵ little

research has been conducted to further our understanding in how self-regulation, using goalsetting strategies, influences physical activity among adolescents and children.

Purpose and Need of Study

Since the 1950s there has been considerable national concern about the low levels of physical activity among American youth. However, only recently has the focus shifted from ensuring youth are physically fit to developing youth who are physically active; instead of focusing on motor skill development, the focus is now on instilling an active lifestyle. As such, effective strategies are needed to promote physical activity among children and adolescents which may help curb the obesity epidemic.³⁶ Goal-setting is a strategy that may be effective in promoting physical activity among adults,³¹ but it has not been fully investigated in adolescent populations. Most often, goal-setting has been investigated among adolescents as one component of a multi-component program (including targeting self-efficacy, the physical environment, the social environment, or policy and organizational changes) designed to increase physical activity. Specific research is needed to elucidate whether an individual construct may predict health-related behaviors²⁹ and to further our understanding in how self-regulation, using goal-setting strategies, influences physical activity among adolescents and children.

The purpose of this study was to determine whether a theory-based physical activity curriculum addition to a school district's existing physical activity curriculum (in health and PE classes) targeting goal-setting, or the Social Cognitive Theory construct of self-regulation, increases students' physical activity levels. The study explored whether the theory-based curriculum addition was more effective when implemented with or without corresponding lessons. This study focused on goal-setting to provide a better understanding of whether this strategy can be used to increase physical activity levels among adolescents and explore whether focusing on a single construct can successfully be targeted to increase physical activity levels.

Research Questions and Hypotheses

The primary hypothesis of this study is that the theory-based physical activity curriculum

addition (i.e., goal-setting) in health or PE classes will increase students' physical activity levels.

Reflecting the primary aims of this study, the research design addressed the research

questions (RQ) and hypotheses (H) outlined below.

RQ-1 Are teachers able to successfully integrate the goal-setting lessons into the school district's health and physical education curriculum?

H-1 – Teachers who implement the goal-setting lessons will demonstrate integration and application of the goal-setting lessons in their overall lesson plans.

RQ-2 Does integrating the goal-setting lessons into school health and physical education curriculum result in increased physical activity among middle school students?

H-2 – Goal-setting lessons integrated into health and physical education classes will produce significant gains in levels of physical activity, as measured by the 3-Day Physical Activity Recall, a valid and reliable measure of physical activity, among students receiving the lessons when compared to students receiving partial or none of the lessons.

RQ-3 Will targeting goal-setting, a physical activity determinant, produce greater positive effects for those students?

H-3 – Students who are exposed to part of the goal-setting lessons will show significant gains in measures of select physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical education enjoyment.

H-4 – Students who are exposed to the full goal-setting lessons will show significant gains in measures of the select physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical education enjoyment.

H-5 – Students of teachers who have higher levels of fidelity of the goal-setting lessons will show significant gains in measures of the select physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical education enjoyment.

Assumptions

The following assumptions were made for the purpose of the study:

- Increases in physical activity can be achieved over a 10-week period;
- The self-report questionnaires used in this study can measure the physical

activity variables of interest;

- Participants completed self-report questionnaires honestly and to the best of their ability;
- Participants actively participated in the intervention; and
- Teachers assisted with program implementation.

Significance of Study

This study has the potential to make a significant contribution to the science base about increasing physical activity among adolescents. Since there is a decline in physical activity levels in adolescence, examining factors that have the potential to influence an adolescent's likelihood of being physical active is important. The study results will add to the research examining the impact of informational approaches (e.g., educational programs) to increasing physical activity through health and PE classes. This physical activity intervention is potentially cost-effective as it requires little in the way of additional expenditures and has the potential for broad application. Enabling schools to easily implement evidence-based strategies to increase physical activity without cost-prohibitive curricula, equipment, and specialized training is an important step to improve adolescents' health.³⁷

This study may produce a better understanding of integrating theory into practice, thus enabling more informed interventions targeting physical activity behavior among adolescents to be conducted. Finally, applying the study design elements (e.g., using nonequivalent dependent variables;³⁸ and collecting data at multiple time points) may contribute to the knowledge base of how to strengthen experimental/quasi-experimental designs to determine causal inference in school-based health and physical activity inquiry.

Limitations

The primary limitation of the study was the use of self-reports to measure physical activity. Student responses may be biased as they may provide socially acceptable responses and/or erroneous or inaccurate responses to study questionnaires. Students may have also inaccurately recalled and/or misinterpreted their activity levels. However, the questionnaires that were used in the study have been shown to be valid and reliable instruments among adolescent middle school populations. Physiological measures of activity provide the most valid data but were cost-prohibitive for this study. Therefore, the use of validated questionnaires offered a feasible and affordable means for measuring physical activity in this school-based intervention.

Having current teachers implement the theory-based physical activity curriculum addition, as well as administer the study instruments, in health and PE classes may also have limited the effectiveness of the program. Teachers' ability and willingness to implement the curriculum addition may have impacted the effectiveness of the program. In addition, teachers who did not fully support the study's importance also limited the program's effectiveness.

CHAPTER TWO:

LITERATURE REVIEW

Physical activity is important for overall good health and reduces the risk of premature death. Today's youth do not engage in the recommended amount of physical activity. Their physical inactivity adversely affects our nation's health and has the potential to cause even greater adverse health effects in the future by increasing the likelihood of unnecessary illness and premature death. The primary research question in this study was: Does integration of the theory-based physical activity curriculum addition into school health and physical education (PE) curriculum result in increased physical activity among adolescents?

This chapter reviews literature on the benefits and determinants of physical activity, and the guidelines and methods for measuring physical activity among adolescents. School-based intervention programs within health and PE classes are also examined in this chapter.

Physical Activity and Health

The Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee (PAGAC),³⁹ established by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, completed its review and analysis of the scientific research on physical activity and health in 2008. The PAGAC was charged with "reviewing existing scientific literature to identify where there is sufficient evidence to develop a comprehensive set of specific physical activity recommendations and identify areas where further scientific research is needed."³⁹ The Committee concluded that people who maintain a physically active lifestyle are more physically fit, have a lower risk of developing disabling health conditions, and experience fewer chronic diseases than people who are inactive. Individuals can lower their overall risk of dying prematurely by 30% just by being physically active (i.e., at least 2 to 2.5 hours of moderate-intensity physical activity per week).³⁹ This inverse relationship between physical activity and all-cause mortality applies to men and women, white and nonwhite populations, and young and older people alike. Physical activity is associated with reducing risk for several U.S. leading causes of death, including cardiovascular disease, cancer, stroke, and diabetes. Evidence also suggests that physical activity reduces the signs and symptoms related to other illnesses and disorders, such as osteoporosis, osteoarthritis, depression, and cognitive decline associated with aging (e.g., dementia), anxiety, and poor sleep.³⁹ In summary, the PAGAC concluded that being physically active benefits everyone as it can help people to stay healthy, as well as help people who have many different types of health problems become healthier.

Obesity and Physical Activity

Obesity is of special concern because many scientists believe that insufficient and declining levels of physical activity are primary factors in the high prevalence of overweight and obesity, especially among children and adolescents.⁴⁰⁻⁴² Obesity may be even more closely related to excess body weight than poor nutrition due to the consumption of calorie-dense foods.^{43,44}

The prevalence of overweight and obesity in the United States has increased dramatically over the last 20 years and rates remain high. For 2011-2012, more than two-thirds of adults aged 20 or older were overweight (33.6%) or obese (34.9%); of children between the ages of 6-11 years 16.5% were overweight (between the 85th and 95th percentile on the body mass index charts) and 17.7% were obese (at or above the 95th percentile); and of adolescents between the ages of 12-19 years 14.0% were overweight and 20.5% were obese.⁴⁵ The 2011-2012 National Survey of Children's Health found that 14.7% of New Jersey children, ages 10-17 were overweight and 10.0% were obese.⁴⁶

Being physically active is particularly important for those who are overweight or obese. Not only can being physically active help to reduce body weight, but the benefits of being physically active, such as lowering rates of overall mortality, cardiovascular disease, diabetes, and certain cancers, can be independent of weight loss.³⁹ Efforts to increase physical activity among children, adolescents, and adults may be a key strategy to address the significant public health problem of obesity and overweight.⁸

Adolescents as the Target Population

Baranowksi, et al.⁴⁷ suggested that prevention efforts have a greater potential for success when differences can be more easily detected and when interventions target youth who are more cognitively mature, have more control over their physical activity choices, and have higher levels of obesity. Middle school students are more cognitively mature than elementary school pupils; begin to take on more independent responsibility, including making decisions regarding their eating and physical activity behaviors; and have sufficient adiposity levels from which changes can be detected. Behaviors, whether healthy or risky, as well as decisions about physical activity preferences, established during this time of life often persist into adulthood.^{48,49} An adolescent who engages in regular physical activity is more likely to maintain an active lifestyle throughout adulthood.³⁶ Based on this scientific data, it would appear that middle school students are the ideal age group for this investigation.

Importance of Physical Activity among Adolescents

Adolescents who are inactive have higher body mass indices (BMIs) and adiposity levels, which increases their cardiovascular disease risk;⁵⁰ are physically less fit (poor cardiorespiratory and muscular endurance and strength); and may experience a myriad of comorbidities similar to those experienced by inactive adults, including metabolic syndromes (e.g., type 2 diabetes), orthopedic problems, depression, and sleep disorders.^{39,51} Research has shown improvements in overweight adolescents' triglyceride and glucose levels after a six-week increase in activity levels, and blood pressure and adiposity after an eight-month increase in activity levels.^{52,53}

Efforts to increase physical activity among adolescents are critical to not only ensure adolescents' current health, but also to positively influence their health in the future. Research by Kelder et al⁵⁴ suggest that chronic disease risk factors begin in childhood and Burke et al⁵⁵ demonstrated that emphasizing healthy behaviors during adolescence may have long-term benefits throughout adulthood. Reducing chronic disease risk factors, such as obesity during adolescence, may result in decreased morbidity and mortality in middle and late adulthood.^{54,56} For example, adolescent obesity is predictive of adult obesity;^{57,58} helping individuals to maintain a healthy weight while they are young is expected to decrease adult obesity.^{19,47,59} Students who are stigmatized because of their weight, which may have increased their feelings of depression and anxiety, may also experience immediate health and social benefits from participating in physical activity intervention strategies during adolescence. Beyond the physical and psychological benefits, physical activity can also positively impact academic achievement, including improving grades and standardized test scores.^{60,61} Physical activity may affect cognitive functioning by increasing 1) oxygenation, 2) brain neurotransmitters, 3) neurotrophins production (proteins that support brain plasticity), and 4) growth of nerve cells in the hippocampus (center of learning and memory). ^{61,62}

Physical Activity Guidelines

While development of physical activity guidelines for adults began in the 1970s, guidelines for physical activity for children and adolescents have only been developed within the last few years. Both the National Association for Sport and Physical Education (NASPE) [now called the Society of Health and Physical Educators] and the U.S. Departments of Health and Human Services and Agriculture have published their own physical activity guidelines for children and adolescents.^{63,64} These guidelines are similar, each recommending children engage in at least 60 minutes or more of physical activity daily. NASPE's guidelines also include discouraging extended periods of inactivity (i.e., lasting 2 hours or more) during the day.

Measuring Physical Activity

Physical activity is defined as "any bodily movement produced by skeletal muscles that results in energy expenditure."⁶⁵ Categories commonly used to classify physical activity by its purpose (the context in which the activity is performed) include occupational, leisure-time, recreational (sports), household, and transportation (e.g., commuting activities). Physical activity can be measured in terms of the type, intensity, frequency, duration, the amount of energy expended as a result of the activity, or other arbitrary units (e.g., number of steps taken per day). There are six techniques that are primarily used to measure physical activity: doubly labeled water, direct calorimetry, indirect calorimetry, direct observation, electronic or mechanical monitoring, and self-report.⁶⁶

Self-reports are the most common method used to measure physical activity. Self-reports are either self-administered (in-person or mail) or interviewer-administered (via in-person or telephone). The four types of self-reports include diary surveys (typically covering a 24-hour interval), recall surveys (covering the past one to seven days), quantitative history (typically covering the past year), and general surveys (have no timeframe).⁶⁷ Thomas²² noted that among the most frequently reported reliable and valid outcomes used in physical activity interventions are self-reported changes in physical activity overall and self-reported changes in the duration, frequency, and intensity of physical activity. The advantages of self-reports include nominal cost, relatively minimal participant burden, ease of administration, and flexibility of use.^{66,68} While using self-reports has many advantages, many limitations exist as well. Disadvantages include, but are not limited to, participants may misinterpret questions, provide deliberate misinformation and/or incorrectly recall the time and/or intensity of the physical activity.⁶⁸

Determinants of Physical Activity in Adolescents

Many individual, psychosocial, and environmental factors have been found to be associated with physical activity levels in adolescents and these factors appear to be the same for normal weight and overweight youth.⁶⁹ The most consistent variable is gender with boys more likely to be active than girls.^{14,70} Socio-economic status does not appear to be associated with physical activity; however, more research is needed to determine whether age, ethnicity, BMI, or parental education influence adolescent physical activity patterns.^{14,70} In addition, a positive but inconsistent association has been found between opportunities to exercise in the environment and physical activity.^{14,71} With the exception of BMI and adding opportunities to exercise in the environment, which can be cost-prohibitive, the aforementioned variables are not modifiable with physical activity interventions.

Psychosocial variables positively associated with physical activity that are modifiable include attitude, self-efficacy, goal orientation, physical education/school sports participation, family influences, and friend support.^{14,70,72} There is also recent evidence that enjoying PE class may be a stronger predictor of being physical active than enjoying the act of the physical activity itself.^{25,69,72,73} Enjoying PE class may increase adolescents', and in particular girls', comfort level in and willingness to participate in group-based activities suggesting that physical activity interventions should be designed to ensure students enjoy PE classes.⁷³ Of the six psychosocial determinants known to be positively associated with physical activity, self-efficacy, and family influences are the most common determinants targeted in physical activity interventions.⁷⁰ However, the body of research examining physical activity determinants for children and adolescent has predominantly been evaluated via cross-sectional studies; therefore, the research has only been able to demonstrate the directionality of the associations-not the cause and effect.⁷⁰

School-Based Setting

The school setting is a convenient choice for physical activity interventions geared toward children and adolescents as schools have daily access that is continuous and intensive to large numbers of children and adolescents with over 90% of U.S. children enrolled in school.^{47,74} Further, schools' access to students occurs during their formative years,⁷⁵ which provides the opportunity to instill healthy behaviors which may persist into adulthood.^{48,49} Schools can promote physical activity and a positive self-image among students as they deliver health and PE instruction, offer opportunities for physical activity, and provide after-school programs. In addition, implementing school-based physical activity interventions is less expensive at both the individual level and community level than providing treatment for the adverse health effects on physical inactivity, and also places the focus of prevention in the context of education rather than treatment or medicine.⁷⁶

Health and Physical Education (PE) in Schools

Classroom-based health education focused on information provision to increase physical activity is more common than providing daily PE in middle schools. The 2012 School Health Policies and Practices Study found that 58.7% of middle schools required health education instruction for students with the majority of these schools covering physical activity and fitness.⁷⁷ However, additional research is needed about how to effectively increase physical activity by providing enhanced curriculum learning opportunities in health education class.²¹

Modifying school-based PE curricula and policies to increase the amount of time students spend in moderate or vigorous activity is an intervention strategy that has been shown to increase physical activity among youth.²¹ However, the pressures of student academic success and achievement through federal and state mandates, such as the Elementary and Secondary Education Act, are impacting whether schools even offer daily PE. Despite state-mandated policies stating that schools must teach PE, the 2006 School Health Policies and Programs Study, the latest survey year with data available on schools providing daily PE, found that only 14.5% of middle schools provided daily PE or its equivalent for at least 18 weeks (or half of the school year).⁷⁸ Providing schools with simple evidence-based strategies that can be implemented within the time constraints of PE class may enable schools to offer daily PE and maximize effectiveness.

Use of Theory in Health and PE Programs/Curricula

Many health-related governmental agencies and non-profit organizations have called for using the school setting to increase students' physical activity levels; however, little guidance is provided to schools and teachers on how to accomplish this task effectively and how to use a comprehensive theoretical foundation and evidence-based practices.⁷⁹⁻⁸¹ While the Program Standards for Health Education,⁸² which are used to make accreditation decisions about health education teacher preparation programs, notes that health education teachers should "describe the theoretical foundations of health behavior and principles of learning," teacher preparation programs have traditionally emphasized pedagogical skills and content knowledge in ten health instructional areas.⁸³ As a result, teachers possess a limited understanding of behavior change and learning theory, research, evaluation, and the implications for practice which restricts the number of schools that are then able to implement theory-driven health curricula.^{18,83-86} In addition, textbooks are often not used in PE classes so teachers are responsible for ensuring the PE curriculum is theory-driven and standards-based rather than the textbook publishers, but teachers do not necessarily possess the educational background to do so effectively.^{87,88} Teachers may also lack the skills to evaluate their own programs to document what is accomplished.⁸³ Thus, the challenge for teachers is to design and/or implement curricula using the best theoretical and empirical knowledge and to rigorously evaluate its effectiveness.

Research and evaluation on teaching practices dominates the field, while evaluation of curricular practices (e.g., lesson plans and activities) and implementation is insufficient.⁸⁹⁻⁹¹ Research driven by behavioral change theories to promote physical activity is limited and the use of behavioral change strategies have only recently been integrated into physical activity interventions in school-based settings.⁹² Researchers and teachers need to work together to develop, document, and support effective theory-driven physical activity programs and focus on curriculum effects, in particular, rather than teacher effects.⁹³ By integrating theory, research and evaluation in this physical activity intervention study, health and PE teachers will obtain both reliable and valid data which may inform their teaching practices and physical activity programs.

Use of Social Cognitive Theory in Physical Activity Interventions (Middle School)

Social Cognitive Theory (SCT) is a theory commonly employed in theory-based physical activity interventions targeting school-age children and youth.¹⁵ SCT explains human behavior as a reciprocal model of the personal factors of an individual, that individual's behavior and the environment in which the behavior is performed.²⁹ Personal factors reflect one's cognitions and include self-efficacy, outcome expectations, enjoyment, and self-regulation.¹⁶ The environment includes elements in one's physical environment [e.g., access to facilities] and social environment [e.g., support from family and friends].¹⁶ This reciprocal model suggests that a change in one concept/construct influences the others to affect behavior.⁹⁴ Health professionals have designed interventions using SCT to influence personal factors and/or environmental influences, thereby increasing the likelihood to affect behavior.

SCT has been applied to multiple school-based interventions⁹⁵ and has been shown to be moderately effective in increasing physical activity among children and adolescents.^{19,96} These physical activity interventions have targeted upper elementary pupils (grades 3-5) or high school

students (grades 9-12) with only a few interventions targeting middle school students (grades 6-8). A recent systematic review by the Cochrane Collaboration concluded that more research is needed on obesity prevention interventions for adolescents.⁹⁷ The following is a brief review of middle school physical activity interventions that have used Social Cognitive Theory.

Planet Health (1995-1997).¹⁹ A two-year, randomized, controlled trial, Planet Health was designed to reduce obesity in students in 6th-7th grades by changing four behavioral targets: 1) reducing television viewing to less than two hours per day, 2) increasing moderate and vigorous physical activity, 3) decreasing consumption of high-fat foods, and 4) increasing consumption of fruits and vegetables to five a day or more. Planet Health was conducted in 10 schools in the Boston, Massachusetts metropolitan area. With regards to SCT, Planet Health focused on developing cognitive and behavioral skills (such as how to choose foods from the five groups for a healthy, balanced diet) that included enhancing behavioral capability by providing opportunities for students to practice these skills. Planet Health lessons were infused into language arts, math, science, and social studies classes, as well as PE classes which focused on student self-assessment and goal-setting through 5-minute microunits. Study results related to physical activity showed Planet Health was effective in significantly reducing obesity among girls, but not for boys. Although obesity declined among boys, the decline was not significant. A significant reduction in television viewing time as self-reported for both girls and boys was also observed. However, the study did not impact students' physical activity patterns. While this study was innovative in its use of regular classroom teachers, the lack of effect on physical activity patterns may demonstrate the need for trained health education teachers to include additional physical activity lessons to students in class. The process evaluation revealed both regular classroom and PE teachers implemented fewer Planet Health lessons than expected and this lack of full implementation may explain the study's lack of total effectiveness.

EatFit (2002).⁹⁸ A repeated measures, quasi-experimental field trial, EatFit comprised 10, one-hour sessions which were delivered in a home economics classroom in a low-income middle school setting in central California. This nutrition and physical activity intervention targeted self-efficacy, outcome expectancies, and self-regulation constructs from Social Cognitive Theory. Physical activity topics covered in the sessions included fitness basics, fitness analysis, goal-setting, and energy balance. Eighth grade students participated in the field trial. While the field trial had a small sample size (N=50), preliminary results suggested a significant change in physical activity self-efficacy but no change in physical activity behavior.

Trial of Activity for Adolescent Girls [TAAG] (2003-2005).^{37,42,99-104} A two-year, multicenter, randomized field trial, TAAG was designed to reduce the decline of physical activity in adolescent girls (6th, 7th and 8th grades) by making the environment and organization (e.g., school setting) more supportive of physical activity and disseminating cues, messages, and incentives to be more physically active. This multicenter, randomized field trial included six sites, one each in Arizona, California, Louisiana, Maryland, Minnesota, and South Carolina, with six schools per site. SCT was one of many theories that served as a theoretical foundation for TAAG. Specifically, TAAG targeted three SCT constructs (self-efficacy, outcome expectations, and behavioral skills) to increase physical activity. Study results showed a statistically significant, although moderate in practical terms, increase in physical activity levels among girls who participated in the intervention, and no difference in BMI among study participants. In addition, the TAAG study found that social groups played an important role in girls' attitudes toward physical activity and the types of activities they engaged in. While this study was innovative in its efforts to increase physical activity among girls, targeting only girls may not be feasible for all school districts.

Active by Choice Today [ACT] (2004-2009).¹⁰⁵⁻¹⁰⁸ A 17-week after-school intervention, ACT was designed to increase physical activity levels by increasing intrinsic motivation and behavior skills for physical activity among 6th grade students in 24 middle schools in South Carolina. The theoretical framework included SCT constructs of behavioral capability and self-efficacy. ACT is unique in that it used a student-centered approach, which involved youth in developing ideas and making choices about their own physical activity. Study results demonstrated students assigned to the intervention group engaged in significantly more minutes of moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) per day than students in the control group at mid-intervention as measured by accelerometry estimates. However, these positive results were not sustained at 2-weeks post-intervention as no significant differences in MVPA (measured by accelerometry estimates) were found post-intervention between intervention and control groups.

Latin Active (2008).¹⁰⁹ The primary goal of the Latin Active, a pilot test, was to increase the frequency of vigorous physical activity among Mexican-American adolescents in a low-income charter school in Arizona. The intervention targeted several Social Cognitive Theory constructs, including: self-efficacy, observational learning, reinforcements, self-regulation (goal-setting), and environment (neighborhood resources for physical activity). Two health/dance sessions were held in health and science classes each week over five weeks for a total of 10 sessions. Using a pre-test/post-test design with only the treatment (no comparison group), the Latin Active program significantly increased students' reported vigorous physical activity levels and increased self-efficacy among girls, and decreased perception of neighborhood barriers among boys. The generalization of the Latin Active findings is limited due to the small sample (N=73).

Central Texas Coordinated Approach To Child Health (CATCH) Middle School Project (2009-2012).¹¹⁰ CATCH employed a group randomized serial cross-sectional design with 30 central Texas middle schools to test the effect of three program support conditions. CATCH employed

Social Cognitive Theory's triadic model by targeting behaviors, personal factors, and environmental influences. With regards to physical activity, CATCH aimed to increase MVPA and decrease sedentary activity by training PE teachers to integrate activities designed to engage students in higher levels of MVPA and incorporating physical activity lessons and activity breaks in other classes (science, math, and health). Study results regarding students' changes in physical activity levels have not yet been published.

Other Physical Activity Interventions (Middle School)

Increased physical activity has also been associated with environmental (physical) and policy factors but not consistently.^{14,70} When environmental and policy approaches have been effective in increasing physical activity, the contribution of these factors in explaining the increased physical activity is much smaller than the contribution of cognitive and interpersonal variables.¹¹¹ The following is a review of middle school physical activity interventions that have used environmental and policy approaches.

The Middle-School Physical Activity and Nutrition (M-SPAN) study (1997-1999) was a randomized field trial of a health-related PE intervention, the first for middle schools.^{112,113} Twenty-four middle schools in Southern California participated in the M-SPAN field trial. The physical activity portion of the study was designed to increase physical activity in PE classes through changing lesson context, lesson structure, and teacher behavior, and promoting physical activity throughout the school day (i.e., before school, after lunch and after school). The study was effective in increasing physical activity at school but the effect was statistically significant only for boys. While researchers designed PE lessons for all students and offered after-school activities that were believed to be attractive to girls, the lack of effect for girls suggest that additional research is needed to empirically explore strategies for targeting girls. The Intervention Centered on Adolescents' Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour (ICAPS) study (2002-2006) was conducted in middle schools in France.^{114,115} ICAPS was a multilevel, four-year intervention. While the study did not specifically state use of SCT, ICAPS focused on intrapersonal, social, and environmental determinants of physical activity. ICAPS comprised an educational component focusing on physical activity and sedentary behaviors, environmental changes to provide new opportunities for students to engage in physical activity during and after school, and organized physical activity events, such as biking and walking to school. Study results showed statistically significant increases in supervised leisure physical activity outside of PE classes among intervention students when compared with control students. Intervention students also had a statistically significant reduction in TV/video viewing time than control students.

Summary of Limitations from Physical Activity Interventions

The most common limitations noted in the above physical activity interventions were the participation rate of students when active consent was required and the measurement concerns associated with self-report questionnaires. Another limitation was using the multicomponent approach without being able to assess which components of the interventions were most effective and there are currently no data that demonstrate multicomponent approaches are any more effective in increasing physical activity than the single component approach.¹¹⁶

Targeting Self-Regulation from Social Cognitive Theory

Some SCT constructs have been shown to be predictive of physical activity behaviors among children and adolescents, including: environment, behavioral capability, reinforcement, and observational learning.²⁸ In addition, there is growing evidence that self-efficacy and outcome expectations may also be associated with physical activity.^{14,70,73} Another SCT construct, self-regulation, has been shown to have a positive impact on physical activity behaviors among

adults.^{30,31,33} The SCT construct, self-regulation, operationalized as goal-setting in this study, has been shown to have a positive impact on physical activity behaviors among adults.³⁰⁻³³

A distinctive feature of SCT is the central role self-regulatory processes, an essential personal factor of SCT, play in self-influencing behavior.⁹⁴ SCT posits that behavior is motivated and regulated by self-monitoring, judgment of one's behavior in relation to internal standards, and self-reaction – self-regulation.^{34,94} In other words, self-regulation is an individual's ability to set goals, use effective strategies to achieve those goals, and monitor her or himself to evaluate success in achieving those goals.¹¹⁷ In conclusion, self-regulation is an important component of SCT,³⁴ and when operationalized as goal-setting, can be a powerful tool in changing the focus, persistence and exertion of a behavior.³⁵

Goal-setting and goal attainment scaling methods have been used for over 30 years in workplace settings¹¹⁸ and research by Nothwehr and Fang¹¹⁹ showed goal-setting to be associated with more successful weight management among adults. As previously discussed, goal-setting is a strategy that appears to have promise in promoting physical activity among adults,³¹ but it has not been extensively investigated in an adolescent population. Therefore, more research is needed to elucidate how self-regulation, using goal-setting strategies, influences physical activity among adolescents.

One of the major purposes of health education is to enable an individual to take control of behaviors that lead to healthy outcomes. According to Bandura,⁹⁴ self-control involves several functions, including setting goals, which is the most important function. This process includes setting a goal and identifying methods to reach the goal and self-monitoring techniques to observe outcomes and evaluate whether the outcome meets personal expectations and standards. Therefore, self-control focuses on a specific behavior and establishes specific targets that the individual can monitor increasing the likelihood the goal can be reached. Along the way

the individual can identify incentives or self-rewards to help motivate and promote confidence (self-efficacy) that perpetuates continuation of the activities until the goal is successfully accomplished.

Focusing on goal-setting will provide a better understanding of whether this strategy can be used to increase physical activity levels among adolescents and whether focusing on a single construct can successfully be targeted to increase physical activity levels. In addition, integrating an SCT construct into the health and PE curricula will provide information about whether teachers who have had little or no training in psychology or behavior change theories can be trained to a level where they can be capable of delivering a theory-based component, such as self-regulation (goal-setting), and can implement the study lessons with proficiency.

Summary

Lack of physical activity is but one of the contributing factors to poor health and many adolescents do not engage in the recommended amounts of physical activity. Physical activity guidelines recommend adolescents engage in at least 60 minutes or more of physical activity daily. Additionally, adolescents should refrain from experiencing extended periods of inactivity (i.e., lasting 2 hours or more) during the day. The benefits of physical activity in adolescence have been well established. Adolescents who are active have lower BMIs and adiposity levels⁵⁰ and lower rates of depression, anxiety, and improved self-concept.⁵³ Beyond the physical and psychological benefits, physical activity can also positively impact academic achievement, including improving grades and standardized test scores.^{60,61} Efforts to increase physical activity among adolescents may be a key strategy to address this significant public health problem⁸ and improve the health of a generation.

School-based physical activity interventions have generated modest and, in some instances, mixed results^{21,22} which may have resulted from the failure to implement theory-based

22

interventions. Social Cognitive Theory (SCT) is an example of a theory commonly employed in theory-based physical activity interventions that are implemented in the school setting.¹⁵ The SCT construct of self-regulation, operationalized as goal-setting in this study, has been shown to have a positive impact on physical activity behaviors among adults but not adolsecents.³⁰⁻³³ Goal-setting is a strategy that has not been fully investigated in adolescent populations. Therefore, research is needed to further our understanding in how self-regulation, using goalsetting strategies, influences physical activity among adolescents.

CHAPTER THREE:

METHODS

This study sought to determine whether a theory-based physical activity curriculum addition to a school district's existing physical activity curriculum (in health and PE classes) to target goalsetting, or the Social Cognitive Theory (SCT) construct of self-regulation, increased students' physical activity levels. This chapter provides a description of the methods used in this study, including research design, description of the school district, the theory-based goal-setting curriculum additions, teacher preparation, inclusion and exclusion criteria, instrumentation, process evaluation, data collection, protection of human subjects, power calculations, and statistical analysis.

Experimental Design

The study used a mixed-methods repeated measures randomized design³⁸ (see Figure 3-1). The design allowed for a comprehensive evaluation of the intervention's effects

Figure 3-1: Research Design					
R	EA	O ₁	Х	O ₂	O ₃
R	EB	O ₁	Х	O ₂	O ₃
R	Ec	O ₁	Х	O ₂	O ₃
R	C_A	O ₁		O ₂	O ₃

among the intervention and control schools. The school was the unit of randomization, common in school-based interventions.^{96,120} Nonequivalent dependent variables (dependent variables predicted not to change) were also measured to reduce the plausibility of internal validity threats, thus strengthening the research design. (See complete description of nonequivalent dependent variables in the section on Instrumentation.)

Description of School District and Middle Schools

Woodbridge Township is the oldest original township in the State of New Jersey being granted a charter on June 1, 1669 by King Charles of England.¹²¹ With a population of 99,585 (2010 population), the township is New Jersey's sixth largest municipality. Woodbridge Township is located within Middlesex County and comprises ten communities, including Avenel, Colonia, Fords, Hopelawn, Iselin, Keasbey, Menlo Park Terrace, Port Reading, Sewaren, and Woodbridge proper, covering approximately 27 square miles.¹²² The Woodbridge Township School District is a model demographic; the eighth largest school district in New Jersey, with 16 elementary, five middle, and three high schools. The student population is comprised of a wide variety of racial, ethnic, and socio-economic groups. Table 3-1 displays a breakdown of the overall demographics, including gender, race/ethnicity, and socio-economic status (as measured by federal free/reduced lunch eligibility) for the district as a whole. Due to the small number of students of Native American and Hawaiian/Pacific Islander descent, these students were included within the Asian student category.

Table 3-1: Overall Demographics of Woodridge				
Township School District (2013-2014)				
Total Enrollment (K-12)	13,449			
Gender				
Female	48.1%			
Male	51.9%			
Race/Ethnicity				
White	38.0%			
African-American	11.8%			
Asian and Other	27.8%			
Hispanic	22.4%			
Socio-economic Status				
Free/Reduced Lunch	35.6%			

The middle school setting was selected for this physical activity intervention study to capitalize on the easy access to adolescents and the potential for institutionalization within the community. This research study included active participation of the district's school personnel, including the Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum and Instruction; the Supervisor for Athletics, Art, Nursing Services, PE, and Health; and the principals, the vice-principals, and the 22 health and PE teachers from the district's five middle schools. The involvement of the health and PE teachers and school personnel, as well as school administrative support, helped to coordinate efforts within the district.
Theory-Based Physical Activity Goal-Setting Curriculum Supplement

The Woodbridge Township School District uses the quarter system comprising four quarters each with 45 days covering approximately 10 weeks each. Each middle school student enrolls in health for one quarter (equivalent to 45 school days) and PE for three quarters of the school year (equivalent to 135 school days). Each quarter, health is taught to 25% of the middle school student population and PE is taught to the remaining 75%.

Each middle school taught the District's approved fitness curricula in health or PE classes during the study timeframe. The district's PE classes seek to actively engage all students. For health classes, the District uses an 8-lesson fitness curriculum. The primary objectives of this curriculum are to promote development of behavioral skills associated with physical activity and encourage lifelong fitness. The curriculum was developed by the school district and does not formally integrate SCT or physical activity determinants. Topics addressed in the district's fitness curriculum include:

- Light, moderate and vigorous physical activity (intensity and physical activity);
- FITT (frequency, intensity, time and type) principles and target heart rate;
- Social support and physical activity (enlisting support and encouraging others to be physically active);
- Overcoming barriers to physical activity; and
- Reducing sedentary behaviors.

The theory-based goal-setting curriculum supplement used in this study included five lessons, each comprising two parts: a lesson and a physical activity goal that students sought to achieve. The five lessons of the goal-setting curriculum supplement were selected to address the district's physical activity curriculum and were developed and evaluated in the Trial of Activity for Adolescent Girls (TAAG),¹²³ a multicenter, randomized field trial funded by the

National Heart, Lung and Blood Institute, National Institutes of Health. (TAAG project leaders have approved the release of TAAG materials to assist others in their research as noted on the TAAG website: www.cscc.unc.edu/taag. Researchers must cite materials as coming from the TAAG project study.¹²³) The five topics covered in the goal-setting lessons included:

- Intensity and physical activity (students learn the differences between physical activities that are light, moderate and vigorous in intensity);
- Enlisting support for physical activity [social support] (students learn how to enlist support and encourage others to be physically active);
- Reducing sedentary behaviors (students learn and use behavior substitutions to decrease sedentary behaviors and increase physical activity);
- 4) Overcoming barriers to physical activity (students learn and use assertive communication skills to appropriately reduce barriers to physical activity); and
- the FITT (frequency, intensity, time, and type) principles (students learn to use the FITT principles to help determine if their physical activity is adequate).

Three different levels of the goal-setting curriculum supplement were implemented and assessed: Level 1) lessons only (teachers use the lessons only; students did not seek to achieve the corresponding goals); Level 2) goals only (students sought to achieve the corresponding goals with teachers ensuring they understand and have the minimum knowledge necessary to do the goals without using the lessons), and Level 3) the complete goal-setting lessons (teachers use the lessons and students sought to achieve the corresponding goals). Examining these three levels allowed the investigator to determine whether the levels had a different impact on physical activity levels.

All of Woodbridge Township School District's five middle schools participated in this study. Four middle schools were randomly assigned to one of three implementation levels and one middle school was randomly assigned as a control group. The implementation plan for each school is provided in Table 3-2. A table of random numbers was used to determine group assignment.¹²⁴ For schools randomly assigned to integrate the goal-setting curriculum supplement, they taught the lessons and/or goals in two grades (6th, 7th or 8th grade) at their school.

Table	Table 3-2: Implementation Plan for Randomizing Intervention Components to Four Middle Schools							
	Middle School 1	Middle School 2	Middle School 3	Middle School 4	Middle School 5			
	(Control A)	(Experiment A)	(Experiment B)	(Experiment C)	(Experiment C)			
Length	One Quarter	One Quarter	One Quarter	One Quarter	One Quarter			
Health	Regular Curric	Regular Curric	Regular Curric	Regular Curric	Regular Curric			
/PE		with Goal-Setting	with Goal-Setting	with Goal-Setting	with Goal-Setting			
Class		Supplement	Supplement	Supplement	Supplement			
		(lessons only, no	(goals only)	(lessons and	(lessons and			
		goals)		goals)	goals)			

Teacher Preparation

The Woodbridge Township School District teachers have already received training on the District's regular fitness curriculum; and, therefore, only needed to receive in-service training on the goal-setting curriculum supplement and survey administration. The investigator provided a short in-service training for all participating teachers on the study procedures for administering the study surveys. In schools assigned to implement any level of the goal-setting curriculum supplement (lessons only, goals only, or lessons and goals), teachers also received training during the short in-service training on implementing the study lessons and/or goals, as appropriate for their schools. The short in-service training was approximately one-hour in length for the control school and approximately 1.5 hours in length for the four intervention (experimental) schools.

Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

Woodbridge Township middle school students enrolled in regular health or PE class in 6th, 7th or 8th grade during the fourth quarter of the 2013-2014 school year were eligible to participate in the study. Specific student exclusion criteria included:

- Unable to read and understand questions written in English;
- Been told by a physician or other licensed healthcare professional, such as a nurse, to avoid exercise for health reasons and have been excused from health and/or PE class;
- Unwilling to give assent;
- Parent unable to read the informed consent written in English; and/or
- Parent unwilling or unable to give informed consent.

Instrumentation

Quantitative and qualitative methods were used to collect data to evaluate the effectiveness of the physical activity intervention. Quantitative measures included questionnaires and physical activity recall surveys. Qualitative measures included structured observations and teaching logs. The physical activity intervention was expected to be effective in increasing the physical activity levels (primary outcome variable) through positively influencing the physical activity determinants, or mediators. Mediators are defined "as variables that are hypothesized to lie in the causal pathway between the intervention activities and the outcomes."¹²⁰ Additional independent variables that were not targeted or expected to change during the intervention but may have influenced the outcome variable, were also examined. Including these additional independent variables in the analysis allowed for examining differential intervention effects by subgroups. Nonequivalent dependent variables were identified and examined to address potential weaknesses of the research design, such as

maturation bias (students' health improves across all health measures). See Table 3-3 for a list

of the intervention measures that were used. All of the instruments that were used had been

shown to be reliable and valid with adolescent populations in other studies. (See Appendix A for

measurement instruments.)

Table 3-3: Physical Activity Intervention Measures
Outcome variable:
 Moderate-to-Vigorous physical activity (MVPA) levels as
measured by the 3-Day Physical Activity Recall (3DPAR)
Goal-Setting Curriculum Supplement:
Lessons and/or physical activity goals
Lessons and/or physical activity goals
Cool evientation
Godi orientation
Self-efficacy for physical activity
 Social Support (family support and friend support)
 Perceived benefits of physical activity (outcome expectations)
PE Enjoyment
Independent Variables:
• Gender
• Age
Grade Level
Race/Ethnicity
Socio-economic status
 Sports and activity history
Amount of time spent at home alone
Nonequivalent Dependent Variables:
 Students' perceptions of available environmental and
recreational facilities for being active
Student safety practices

Outcome Variable. The primary outcome variable was the mean difference in self-reported

moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) levels, as measured by the **3-Day Physical**

Activity Recall (3DPAR), between the three intervention schools and the control school. The

3DPAR has been previously used by Motl et al.¹²⁵ with middle school students. Also, the 3DPAR

has been used as an outcome measure in previous school-based physical activity

interventions.^{72,106,126} The 3DPAR has been shown to be a valid estimate of physical activity

based on correlations accelerometry, an objective measure of physical activity (r = 0.27 - r =

0.46, p < 0.05).¹²⁷ These correlations are similar to those found in validation studies of other self-report questionnaires which have ranged between r = 0.30 to r = 0.50.⁶⁶

The 3DPAR is advantageous as it measures physical activity patterns over multiple days in a single reporting session, which reduced the reporting burden for students and the time burden for teachers. The 3DPAR is a self-report measure that requires respondents to recall and report their physical activity for two weekdays and one weekend day, which provides for a more reliable estimate of typical daily physical activity.¹²⁵ Each day is divided into 34 30-minute blocks of time from 7:00am to midnight. Students recorded the code number corresponding to the primary activity (58 common activities were listed for them to select with options to write in other activities, if necessary) in which he/she was engaged during each 30-minute block, and the intensity of the specified activity for each block of time. Intensity levels included: light (i.e., slow breathing, little or no movement), moderate (i.e., normal breathing and movement), hard (i.e., increased breathing and moderate movement), and very hard (i.e., hard breathing and quick movement).

The 3DPAR was administered to students at baseline and at follow-up after the intervention delivery. The 3DPAR was administered on a Wednesday or Thursday and students recalled their activity from the previous Tuesday, Monday, and Sunday. Data from the 3DPAR were converted to Metabolic Equivalents, known as METs, using the MET values from the TAAG study.¹²⁸ A MET is a unit used to estimate the amount of oxygen the body uses during physical activity. For example, one MET is the rate of energy expenditure while at rest. MET values are then used quantify the intensity of physical activity. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's (CDC) Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee³⁹ defined physical activity intensity levels using the following MET ranges:

Light-intensity activities: 1.1 MET to 2.9 METs;

Moderate-intensity activities: 3.0 to 5.9 METs; and

Vigorous-intensity activities: 6.0 METs or greater.

The TAAG study established a MET value for each of the activities on the 3DPAR.¹²⁸ For example, walking at a moderate intensity is rated as 4.0 METs and watching television at any intensity level is rated as 1.5 METs. The average number of blocks of activity at or above 3.0 METS over the three-day reporting period was used as the primary outcome variable of moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) for each student.

The physical activity items from the CDC's **2013 Middle School Youth Risk Behavior Survey** (YRBS) were used so that the study population's physical activity levels could be compared with national data.^{9,129,130} The YRBS has also been used to assess students' physical activity levels in other school-based interventions.¹³¹ The YRBS comprises five items on physical activity. One item is rated on an eight-point scale from 1 = "0 days" to 8 = "7 days." Two items are rated on an seven-point scale from 1 = "1 do not watch TV or play video/computer games" to 7 = "5 hours per day." One item is rated on six-point scale from 1 = "0 days" to 6 = "5 days." The fifth item has four choices for a response, including 1 = "0 teams," 2 = "1 team," 3 = "2 teams," and 4 = "3 or more teams."

The YRBS was administered to all students participating in the study one time before the intervention and two times after the intervention was completed (approximately 1 week apart). To reduce the burden on the student and teacher and minimize intervention costs, only the YRBS was implemented at multiple time points.

<u>Determinants (Mediators)</u>. Physical activity determinants (mediators) that have been positively associated with physical activity were also examined to determine whether exposure to the goal-setting curriculum supplement had an effect on them. The select determinants included students' goal orientation, students' perceptions of their self-efficacy related to being active, students' perception of social support (family support and friend support) for being active, students' perceived benefits of being active (outcome expectations), and the degree to which students enjoy PE class (PE Enjoyment). The select physical activity determinants were measured using the **Student Physical Activity Questionnaire (SPAQ)**, adapted from the TAAG Student Questionnaire.^{73,132} See Table 3-4 for a list of scales and corresponding number of items for each selected determinant. All factors used a 5-point Likert-type scale (e.g., "Disagree A Lot" to "Agree A Lot," or "Never" to "Very Often"). Physical activity determinants were assessed prior to (baseline) and after the intervention delivery (follow-up).

Table 3-4: Physical Activity Determinant Scales					
Goal Orientation	One item				
Social Support Scale					
Family Support Scale	Five items				
Friend Support Scale	Three items				
Self-Efficacy for Physical Activity Scale	Eight items				
Perceived Benefits of Physical Activity Scale Nine items					
Enjoyment of PE Class	One item				

- Students' Goal Orientation. Goal orientation was measured with one item. Students indicated how often they set goals to do physical activity using a 5-point Likert-type scale from "Never" (1) to "Very Often" (5).
- Self-Efficacy. Students' perceptions of their self-efficacy for being active through self-management strategies, which is related to goal-setting, was measured with eight items such as "I say positive things to myself about physical activity" and "I make back-up plans to be sure I get my physical activity." The eight items used a 5-point Likert-type scale from "Never" (1) to "Very Often" (5) and the self-efficacy scale was computed by summing the eight scores.
- Social Support. Students' perception of social support (family support and friend support) for being active was measured using five items for family support and three items for friend support. Three items were similar for both types of support: During a typical week,

how often (1) Has a family member (or friends) encouraged you to do physical activities or play sports?; (2) Do physical activities or sports with you?; and (3) Tell you that you are doing well at physical activities or sports? Items regarding family support included two additional items: During a typical week, how often (4) Has a family member provided transportation to a place where you can do physical activities or play sports?; and (5) Has a family member watched you participate in physical activities or sports? Each family and friend support item used a 5-point Likert-type scale from "Never" (1) to "Very Often" (5). Family support and friend support were computed by summing the five family support scores and the three friend support scores, respectively.

- Outcome Expectations. Students' perceived benefits of being active (outcome expectations) was measured with nine items, such as "If I were to be physically active during my free time on most days...it would help me spend more time with my friends;"
 "...it would help get or keep me in shape;" or "... it would be fun." Students indicated the extent to which they agreed or disagreed with the nine statements using a 5-point Likert-type scale from "Disagree a Lot" (1) to "Agree a Lot" (5). The outcome expectations scale was computed by summing the nine scores.
- PE Enjoyment. The degree to which students enjoy PE class was measured with one item.
 Students rated the extent to which they agreed or disagreed with the statement, "I enjoy
 PE" using a 5-point Likert-type scale from "Disagree a Lot" (1) to "Agree a Lot" (5).

Independent Variables. The independent variables included demographic variables:

gender, age, grade level, race/ethnicity and socio-economic status (as measured by federal free or reduced lunch eligibility). Students were also asked to report their sports and activity history, and the amount of time spent at home alone without an adult. For race/ethnicity, each student responded to two items. The first item asked whether the student thought of him/herself as Latino or Hispanic or Mexican American or of Spanish origin (yes or no). The second asked whether the student thought of him/herself as White, Black or African-American, Asian, Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander, American Indian or Alaska Native, Other, or Don't Know. (If students selected Other, they could write-in their response.) Students responded to a single question about whether they received free or reduced lunch at school (yes, no, or don't know).

Students reported whether they had participated in any programs that were physically active (like dance/karate lessons, clubs, or sports teams) through their school or community groups during the past 12 months (yes, no; if yes, students listed the programs) to indicate their sports and activity history. Two items were related to the amount of time they spend at home alone without an adult: (1) "How many <u>days</u> per week do you take care of yourself in the afternoon or evening after school without an adult being there?" and (2) "On a typical day, how many <u>hours</u> each day do you take care of yourself in the afternoon or evening after school without an adult being there?" and (2) "On a typical day, how many <u>hours</u> each day do you take care of yourself in the afternoon or evening after school without an adult being there?" and (2) "On a typical day, how ithout an adult being there?" Response options for these items was numbered from zero (0) to five (5). A home alone composite measure was computed by multiplying the responses to the two items and then categorized into three categories of amount of time spent home alone after school: 1) no time alone; 2) 1–2 hours a day and 1–2 days per week, and; 3) >2 hours a day, and >2 days a week, using the same method reported for the TAAG study.¹³³

The investigator had also intended to examine education factors (attendance rates and health/PE grades), as well as body mass index (BMI) and health-related fitness of participating students; however, the school district did not release this data. (While the investigator had received pre-approval from the district regarding these data and the informed consent/assent forms provided permission to access these data, the district still did not release the data.) While significant changes in students' BMI and health-related fitness levels were not expected because

of the short duration of this physical activity intervention, the investigator had planned to include these factors in the analysis to examine differences among subgroups at baseline.

<u>Additional Variable of Interest.</u> Travel by walking/biking before and after school was also measured to determine whether this type of physical activity affects the primary outcome variable, MVPA levels as measured by the 3DPAR. One item was adapted from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's (CDC) KidsWalk-to-School program evaluation¹³⁴ to measure how many times per week did students use different modes of transportation to get to and from school. Students were able to identify how many times they walked, biked, or rode (in a bus or vehicle) to and from school. This item was included on the **Student Physical Activity**

Questionnaire (SPAQ).

Nonequivalent Dependent Variables. Two nonequivalent dependent variables were measured. A nonequivalent dependent variable is defined by Shadish, Cook, and Campbell³⁸ as "a dependent variable that is predicted not to change because of the treatment but is expected to respond to some or all of the contextually important internal validity threats in the same way as the target outcome."³⁸ Shadish, Cook, and Campbell³⁸ recommended using this type of variable to strengthen the experimental design. The assumption of using a nonequivalent dependent variable is that if an effect is due to one or more of the threats of internal validity, both the dependent and nonequivalent dependent variables will show the effect. If a study's dependent variable changes in response to an intervention but the nonequivalent dependent variable does not change, the causal inference is strengthened. For example, two nonequivalent dependent variables (awareness of good nutrition and awareness of stress reduction) were used in a study assessing the effect of a media campaign to reduce alcohol use among college students.³⁸ Awareness of alcohol abuse increased, and awareness of the other health issues did not increase, as a result of the study. If the effects of the study had been due to better attitudes toward health in general, then the nonequivalent dependent variables would have also increased.

Student perception of available environmental and recreational facilities for being active and student safety practices served as the two nonequivalent dependent variables. These variables were chosen as each were not predicted to change because of the intervention, but may respond to important internal validity threats.

- Environmental and Recreational Facilities. Student perception of available environmental and recreational facilities for being active was measured by the item, "Is it easy to get to and from this place from home or school?," from the TAAG Student Questionnaire.¹³⁵ Students responded to the item for 11 places such as basketball court, health club, martial arts studio, or playing field (football, soccer, baseball/softball). Scores were calculated by adding the number of items students noted as being easy to get to and from, with a score ranging from 0 to 11. This item was included on the Student Physical Activity Questionnaire (SPAQ), adapted from the TAAG Student Questionnaire^{73,132} and was measured prior to (baseline) and after the intervention delivery (follow-up).
- Student Safety Practices. Student safety practices was measured with four items. For two items, students rated how often they wore a helmet while biking or skateboarding using a six-point scale from "I do not ride a bike/skateboard" (0) to "Never Wear" (1) to "Always Wear" (5). The third item requested students to rate how often they wear a seatbelt when riding in a motor vehicle from "Never Wear" (1) to "Always Wear" (5). The third item they had ever ridden in a motor vehicle driven by someone who had been drinking alcohol? (Yes, No, Not Sure). The points for the four items were summed for an overall student safety practices index. A higher score on the safety practices index reflected more behaviors that contributed to being safer. The

safety practices items were included on the **Middle School Youth Risk Behavior Survey (YRBS)**¹²⁹ which was administered to all students once prior to (baseline) and twice after the intervention delivery (follow-up).

<u>Content Validity.</u> All of the instruments that were used in this study had been previously utilized to measure physical activity levels or the targeted physical activity determinants in adolescent populations. Assessing content validity specifically for this study was unnecessary.

Process Evaluation

The process evaluation model, structured observations, and the goal-setting curriculum supplement were used to assess implementation fidelity of the intervention components. The process evaluation was designed to avoid committing a Type III error. Basch^{136,137} described a Type III error as occurring when a program has been inadequately implemented. The process evaluation model described by Windsor et al¹³⁸ was used to determine the Program Implementation Index (PII), a numeric value that provides an implementation index for the completion of each intervention component. This model documented the delivery and teacher implementation of and student participation in the physical activity intervention components as well as participant completion of pre-test and post-test study instruments at the middle schools. PII is a numeric index which is calculated based on participants' completion/exposure to the goal-setting curriculum supplement and the completion of study instruments compared with the expected participation rate of each component.¹³⁹ Taking student absences and mobility into account, performance standards were established for study components and instruments (see Table 3-5).

Table 3-5: Study Components and Performance Standards for PII					
		Performance			
Study Component	Unit of Analysis	Standard			
Informed Consent	Students	85%			
Survey 1 (YRBS)	Students	90%			
Survey 2 (SPAQ)	Students	90%			
Survey 3 (3DPAR)	Students	90%			
Lesson 1	Teachers	100%			
Lesson 2	Teachers	100%			
Lesson 3	Teachers	100%			
Lesson 4	Teachers	100%			
Lesson 5	Teachers	100%			

Based on previous projects implemented by the investigator, the completion of the informed consent was set at 85% to address another reality of school-based projects in which student participants forget to return signed informed consent documents. In such cases, these students participated in the study as the goal-setting curriculum supplement and study instruments were used as part of the district's regular curriculum. However, student responses to the study instruments were discarded by the investigator and excluded from the analysis.

Structured observations of PE classes were conducted using the System for Observing Fitness Instruction Time, known as SOFIT.¹⁴⁰ SOFIT is an objective tool used to measure the quality of instruction in PE classrooms. The SOFIT instrument offers a comprehensive system that identifies an index of student activity, lesson context, and teacher behavior during classroom sessions. SOFIT utilizes direct observation by trained observers (of which the investigator is one) and has been used to measure PE classes in more than 1,000 schools in the United States. CATCH (Coordinated Approach to Child Health),¹⁴¹ M-SPAN (Middle School Physical Activity and Nutrition),^{112,113} and TAAG (Trial of Activity for Adolescent Girls)^{37,102} are among the noted school-based intervention programs focused on physical activity that have used SOFIT. Each of these interventions studies were supported by the National Institutes of Health. SOFIT has also been used to measure physical education experiences in more than 1,000 children in a National Institute of Child Health and Human Development (NICHD) longitudinal study.¹⁴⁰

The SOFIT instrument has been shown to possess acceptable reliability and validity through numerous validation studies.¹⁴⁰ SOFIT student activity codes have been validated by a number of physical activity scales, such as heart rate monitors, and Caltrac and Tritrac accelerometers. Reliabilities based upon observations of trained independent observers have exceeded 90% agreement on all SOFIT categories. Intra-class correlations in middle schools were 0.97, 0.99 and 0.97 for estimates of energy expenditure rates, total energy expenditure and total proportion of time students spent in moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA). Two measures, momentary time sampling and duration recording methods, have been shown to have a 97.4% correspondence for MVPA lessons. SOFIT has also been shown to be valid in both laboratory and field studies. Validity in laboratory studies, including heart rate monitoring, clearly distinguish SOFIT physical activity categories in children in first through eighth grade (r = 0.80 to r = 0.91; P value < 0.01). Validity in SOFIT field studies was correlated significantly with average heart rate (r = 0.61) and Tritrac monitoring (r = 0.61) in 56 3rd-5th grade PE classes. Combined recess plus physical education heart rate data and SOFIT data demonstrated significant relationships with correlations ranging from r = 0.71 to r = 0.89 for eight participants with mental retardation.¹⁴⁰

The investigator used the SOFIT tool to observe and measure student activity levels in PE classes. While the study was not expected to change student activity levels during PE class, the investigator documented how much time students spent in MVPA in PE class. The current recommendation by the Institute of Medicine is for students to spend at least 50% of PE class time in MVPA.^{79,142}

40

Using the SOFIT coding form, the investigator identified one code describing student behavior of the observed PE class in 10-second intervals using the SOFIT pre-recorded audiotape. Codes 1 to 4 (lying down, sitting, standing, walking) describe the body position of the student and code 5 (very active) indicates when the student is expending more energy than he/she would during ordinary walking.¹⁴³ A pre-recorded audiotape provides the observer with one of two prompts every 10 seconds. The first prompt is to observe activity for 10 seconds and the second prompt is to record the observation during the following 10 seconds—this is then repeated for the duration of the class period.

Two PE lessons at each intervention school were observed by the investigator and measured using SOFIT during the intervention period. A total SOFIT score for each observed PE class session was tabulated for each coding category as described above (codes 1 to 5). The main outcome variable was the proportion of activities that were coded as "4" (walking) or "5" (very active) for each class, which served as the percentage of time spent in MVPA for each class.

Teacher lesson plans (which are prepared and submitted by the teacher to his/her principal to document the focus of instruction in class each day) had been planned for review by the investigator; however, the district did not allow access to these lessons. Instead, the investigator reviewed the lesson-related materials, including the student goal cards and other student handouts, that were returned by the teachers to estimate the extent the goal-setting curriculum supplements was implemented in health and PE classes as intended documenting intervention fidelity.

Students in the current study were also asked to describe one or more events that they had experienced in health or PE class during the marking period that led them to like or dislike the same said class, as well as describe their perfect health or PE class. Students completed the **Student Experiences Questionnaire** after the intervention delivery only (follow-up).

Data Collection Procedures

Data were collected at various times before and after the intervention. Survey 1 comprised the physical activity items and safety practices items (one of the nonequivalent dependent variables) from the CDC's Middle School Youth Risk Behavioral Survey (YRBS). Survey 1 was administrated once before the intervention and two times after the intervention was completed (approximately 1 week apart). To reduce the burden on the student and teacher and minimize intervention costs, only Survey 1 was implemented at multiple time points. Survey 2 (SPAQ) collected data on the select physical activity determinants (mediators), the independent variables of interest, and the second nonequivalent dependent variable (student perception of available environmental and recreational facilities for being active). Survey 3 (3DPAR) collected data on the primary outcome variable, self-reported moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) levels. Survey 2 and Survey 3 were both administered immediately before and after the intervention (within one week of the start and completion of the intervention). See Table 3-6 for the full Data Collection Plan and Schedule.

Table 3-6: Data Collection Plan and Schedule					
Becauteh Crown and Variable Category	Collection	T1	T2	Т3	
Research Group and Variable Category	Method	(Pre)	(Post)	(Follow-up)	
3-Day Physical Activity Recall (3DPAR)	Survey 3	Х	Х		
Middle School Youth Risk Behavior Survey (YRBS)	Survey 1	Х	Х	Х	
Self-Efficacy	Survey 2	Х	Х		
Social Support (Family Support and Friend Support)	Survey 2	Х	Х		
Outcome Expectations	Survey 2	Х	Х		
PE Enjoyment	Survey 2	Х	Х		
Sports and Activity History	Survey 2	Х	Х		
Amount of Time Spent at Home Alone	Survey 2	Х	Х		
Student Experiences of Health/PE Class	Survey 4		Х		
Safety Practices	Survey 1	Х	Х	Х	
Student Perception of Available Environmental and	Survey 2	Х	Х		
Recreational facilities For activities					
Structured Observations of PE Class	Observations		Х		
Cash Catting Langer, Delated Materials	Lesson-Related		Х		
Goal-Setting Lesson-Related Materials	Materials				

Protection of Human Subjects

Students enrolled in the District's middle school health or PE classes identified by the school (6th-8th grades) were active participants in the study since it was a formal part of the health and PE curricula implemented by the school district. Prior to the start of the study, informed consent letters were delivered to all parents/guardians through their child requesting that they participate in the study and to allow data already being collected (BMI and health-related fitness) by the school to be released to the investigator and to participate in the study surveys. Parents/guardians provided written consent and the child provided written assent. Efforts to retrieve consent and assent forms continued throughout the goal-setting implementation period. In particular, the investigator worked with the two schools with the lowest return rates of the consent and assent forms to conduct a second distribution of the forms to parents/guardians with a third distribution for the school with the lowest return rate. Those not consenting to the study received the intervention and participated in the data collection but their data were not included in analyses. This study was approved by the Rutgers University institutional review board.

Sample Size Calculations

Sample size estimates in other physical activity, school-based interventions have found that a sample of 300 students in each group would be sufficient to detect differences of power (1-Beta) at no less than 0.80, with an alpha level of 0.05.¹⁴⁴ The sample size and power estimates for this study represent the number of subjects need to detect differences on the primary outcome variable, physical activity levels as measured by the 3DPAR with a power = 0.80. With no preliminary or pilot study data for the current study, data from a similar school-based study¹⁴⁵ that compared the test-retest reliability, convergent validity, and overall feasibility/usability of the 3DPAR were applied to estimate sample size. The McMurray et al.¹⁴⁵ study of adolescent girls and boys provided the best available data for the sample size estimation. The sample size estimates for this study are based on means with a correlation of r = 0.676 and variance of σ^2 = 8.41.¹⁴⁵ Using conservative estimates, the minimum detectable change was estimated to be 10% for Experiment A (Lessons Only), 15% for Experiment B (Goals Only) and 20% for Experiment C (Lessons and Goals). As a result of using the data from the similar study, the minimum detectable changes, and 80% power, sample sizes for the three experimental groups are 298 for Experiment A, 133 for Experiment B and 75 for Experiment C. The sample size recruited for the four experimental and control groups of this study will comprise approximately 300 students per group, for a total of 1,200 students.

Data Analysis

Students were used as the primary unit of analysis but were nested within schools, which was the unit of randomization. Comparisons were made between intervention and control students using a number of different statistical tests. Comparison of baseline descriptive data between the intervention and control schools were assessed using Chi-square test (χ^2), Fisher's exact test, and analysis of variance (ANOVA). Initial analysis on intervention effect was conducted using ANOVA with mean gain scores from baseline (primary outcome variables and study mediators). Linear modeling was used to analyze changes in physical determinants, as well as the nonequivalent dependent variables. Linear modeling allows for analysis of the classic two-level school effects study where data is collected on individuals (students) who are nested within schools (the unit of randomization). This approach is used more often in school-based interventions as it takes the cluster randomization into account. Cluster or nested designs are inherently present in school-based settings. The analyses for each of the three research questions (RQ) are outlined below.

RQ-1 Are teachers able to successfully integrate the goal-setting lessons into the school district's health and physical education curriculum?

H-1 – Teachers who implement the goal-setting lessons will demonstrate integration and application of the lessons in their overall lesson plans.

The goal-setting lesson-related materials from the health and PE classes, as well as data

from the System for Observing Fitness Instruction Time (SOFIT), served as the primary data for

analysis for Research Question 1. Trends across the lesson plans and from SOFIT for each class

comprised the major analyses. Results provided insight into the extent that the teachers

integrated the goal-setting lessons.

A total SOFIT score for each PE class session observed was tabulated for each coding

category as described previously. The main outcome variable was the proportion of activities

that were coded as "4" (walking) or "5" (very active) for each class, which served as the

percentage of time spent in MVPA for each class, and the unit of analysis was PE class observed.

Descriptive statistics were performed on these data.

RQ-2 Does integrating the goal-setting lessons into school health and physical education curriculum result in increased physical activity among middle school students?

H-2 – Goal-setting lessons integrated into health and physical education classes will produce significant gains in levels of physical activity, as measured by the 3-Day Physical Activity Recall, among students receiving the lessons when compared to students receiving partial or none of the lessons.

First, the effectiveness of the three intervention groups against the control group was assessed utilizing mean gain score (absolute change score) from pre-test (baseline) to post-test (follow-up) based on the 3DPAR for each student using ANOVA and then a linear model to account for the clustering effect of students nested within schools. These initial tests were a test of the overall effect of the intervention groups compared with the control group. Then utilizing a linear model with students as the unit of analysis, comparisons between the intervention groups and the control group were performed using the baseline MVPA and independent variables as covariates. Based on the literature, independent variables of interest included demographic variables: gender, age, grade level, race/ethnicity and socio-economic status (free/reduced lunch program participation), as well as sports and activity history and amount of time spent at home alone. If any test was statistically significant, then pairwise comparisons between <u>each</u> intervention group and the control group, as well as between intervention groups, was performed utilizing a linear model with students as the unit of analysis. This would determine which (if any) of the interventions was more effective than the control and which intervention was most effective. Type-I error was set at $\alpha = 0.0167$ level of significance, using Bonferroni's correction (0.05/3 groups), to account for the three treatment groups involved in the study.

RQ-3 Will targeting goal-setting, a physical activity determinant, produce greater positive effects for those students?

H-3 – Students who are exposed to part of the goal-setting lessons will show significant gains in measures of select physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical education enjoyment.

H-4 – Students who are exposed to the full goal-setting lessons will show significant gains in measures of the select physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical education enjoyment.

H-5 – Students of teachers who have higher levels of fidelity of the goal-setting lessons will show significant gains in measures of the select physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical education enjoyment.

Similar to the analysis plan described above for Research Question 2, a linear model with

students as the unit of analysis, was utilized to make comparisons between the intervention

groups and the control group to examine participant characteristics associated with the select

physical activity determinants. These determinants were examined to determine whether

treatment effects differed among student subgroups.

Nonequivalent Dependent Variables. The differences between the three intervention

groups and the control group was assessed utilizing mean gain score (absolute change score)

from pre-test (baseline) to post-test (follow-up) based on the two nonequivalent dependent

variables for each student. ANOVA was conducted first and then a linear model to account for

the clustering effect of students nested within schools. These initial tests were a test of the overall difference of the intervention groups compared with the control group. Type-I error was set at α = 0.0167 level of significance, using Bonferroni's correction (0.05/3 groups), to account for the three treatment groups involved in the study. If any test was statistically significant, then pairwise comparisons between <u>each</u> intervention group and the control group, as well as between intervention groups, was performed utilizing a linear model with students as the unit of analysis.

Statistical Analyses. All analyses were conducted using SAS software, version 9.4 of the SAS System for Windows, ©2002-2012 by SAS Institute Inc. (Cary, NC, USA). For descriptive analyses, SAS PROC FREQ and PROC MEANS were used to calculate frequencies and means for demographic variables as well as the primary physical activity outcome variable, the study's physical activity determinants, and the nonequivalent dependent variables to characterize the participants in the study at baseline. For intervention effects, SAS PROC ANOVA and PROC MIXED PROC were used. Intervention effects employed linear model regression methods to reflect the group randomization and the nesting of students within schools and intervention level.

CHAPTER FOUR:

RESULTS

The purpose of this study was to determine whether a theory-based physical activity curriculum addition to a school district's existing physical activity curriculum (in health and PE classes) targeting goal-setting, or the Social Cognitive Theory construct of self-regulation, increased students' physical activity levels. The study explored whether the theory-based curriculum addition was more effective when implemented with or without corresponding lessons. Focusing on goal-setting, this study sought to provide a better understanding of whether this strategy could be used to increase physical activity levels among adolescents and explore whether focusing on a single construct could successfully be targeted to increase physical activity levels. Process and outcome evaluation methods were used to examine the study's research questions. The primary physical activity outcome variable was the mean gain score in self-reported moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) levels between intervention schools and the control school (physical activity behaviors) from baseline (pre-test) to follow-up (post-test). The primary physical activity outcome variable was measured using the 3-Day Physical Activity Recall (3DPAR) that was previously used by Motl et al.¹²⁵ with middle school students. Physical activity determinants that have been positively associated with physical activity were also examined to determine whether goal-setting had an effect on them. The select determinants included goal orientation, social support (family influences and friend support), self-efficacy, outcome expectations, and PE enjoyment; and each was measured using previously validated instruments.

This chapter describes the study recruitment and characteristics of the study population, as well as presents descriptive statistics involving physical activity levels and determinants in the study population at pre-test. This is followed by the results of the analyses of the three study

research questions and hypotheses. The study research questions provide information regarding the implementation of the intervention, the impact of the intervention on physical activity levels, and physical activity determinants, respectively.

Recruited Study Population

School district administrators approved the use of the goal-setting curriculum supplement and study instruments as part of the district's regular health/PE curriculum during the fourth quarter of the 2013-2014 school year. The district's Health/PE Supervisor notified each middle school principal and health/PE teacher acknowledging the district's participation in the study and requested his/her participation and cooperation. The investigator sought to include all students in each grade enrolled in health and PE classes in the five district middle schools. The five middle schools comprise grades six through eight and enroll approximately 200 students per grade per school with a total middle school population of approximately 3,000 students. All students in the participating health and PE classes completed the goal-setting curriculum supplement and the survey instruments. However, only data for students with informed consent and assent were analyzed. Three schools had a greater than 60% consent/assent return rate while two schools had between 30-40% consent/assent return rate, which greatly reduced the number of available subjects and response data for analysis (see Table 4-1). Of those students who returned consent/assent forms, approximately 20% did not provide parental consent or minor assent; requesting their data to be excluded from the study.

Table 4-1: Study Possible Enrollment and Actual Enrollment								
Study Possible Actual								
Study School	Class Type	Grades	Enrollment	Enrollment				
Lessons and Goals	Health & PE	6,7,8	542	197 (36.3%)				
(Full Intervention)								
Goals Only	PE	7,8	336	284 (84.5%)				
Lessons Only	PE	6,8	421	140 (33.3%)				
Control	Health & PE	6, 7, 8	599	334 (55.8%)				

Study Population

Demographic information, including gender, grade, race/ethnicity, and socio-economic status (as measured by federal free/reduced lunch eligibility) for the study population and the overall middle school population for the district is provided in Table 4-2.

Table 4-2: Study Population and the Overall Middle School Population					
	Study Population	Overall Middle School Population			
Demographic Information	(n=945)	(n=3,071)			
Gender					
Female	53.2%	48.3%			
Male	46.8%	51.7%			
Grade					
6th	30.6%	32.0%			
7th	32.0%	34.5%			
8th	37.4%	33.6%			
Race/Ethnicity					
White	40.9%	38.1%			
African-American	8.4%	13.3%			
Asian and Other	27.6%	24.1%			
Hispanic	20.1%	24.6%			
Don't Know	3.0%				
Socio-economic Status					
Free/Reduced Lunch	30.5%	40.7%			

Demographic information for each of the four groups involved in the study is provided in Table 4-3. Sports and activity history and amount of time spent at home alone for each group is also provided. As previously stated, students self-reported their own gender, age, race/ethnicity, and socio-economic status so differences may exist between what the student self-reported and what the district's official records show for students. (The investigator was unable to access this district's official student records to confirm demographic information.) At baseline, students in the four groups involved in the study were similar in gender and amount of time spent home alone. There were differences between the groups for age, grade, race/ethnicity, socioeconomic status, and sports and activity history at baseline. The Lessons and Goals group had slightly younger students by age and grade. The Control group had more White students while the Goals Only group had more Asian (and other) students and the Lessons and Goals group had more Hispanic students. Both the Lessons Only and Lessons and Goals groups had more students who were eligible for free or reduced status, suggesting a lower socio-economic status. More students in the Control group had participated in school or community programs that were physical active (sports and activity history).

Table 4-3: Study Demographics						
	Control	Lessons Only	Goals Only	Lessons and	Differences	
Demographic Information	(n=329)	(n=137)	(n=284)	Goals (n=195)	Between Groups	
Gender					$\chi^2 = 1.73$	
Female	55.6%	53.3%	52.8%	49.7%	(3, N = 945)	
Male	44.4%	46.7%	47.2%	50.3%	<i>P</i> value = 0.63	
Age (Mean)	13.3	13.4	13.9	12.9	F ₃ = 53.25	
					<i>P</i> value = <.0001	
Grade						
6th	34.4%	47.5%		56.9%	Fisher's	
7th	39.8%		48.9%	16.9%	(6, N = 945)	
8th	25.8%	52.5%	51.1%	26.2%	P value = <.0001	
Race/Ethnicity					_	
White	62.0%	34.3%	27.5%	29.2%	$\chi^2 = 210.41$	
African-American	4.6%	7.3%	9.5%	13.8%	(12, N = 945)	
Asian and Other	20.6%	21.9%	47.9%	13.8%	P value = <.0001	
Hispanic	10.6%	29.2%	13.0%	40.5%		
Don't Know	2.1%	7.3%	2.1%	2.6%		
Socio-economic Status					$\chi^2 = 54.01$	
Free/Reduced Lunch	17.0%	40.1%	31.3%	45.1%	(3, N = 945)	
					<i>P</i> value = <.0001	
Sports and Activity History					$\chi^2 = 18.64$	
Yes	80.7%	69.3%	75.4%	64.2%	(3, N = 923)	
No	19.3%	30.7%	24.6%	35.8%	<i>P</i> value = 0.0003	
Time Spent Home Alone						
During the Week						
No time alone	45.9%	51.2%	41.1%	39.4%	$\chi^2 = 9.20$	
1–2 hours a day and 1–	6.4%	6.2%	3.9%	4.9%	(6, N = 908)	
2 days per week					<i>P</i> value = 0.16	
>2 hours a day, and >2	47.8%	42.6%	55.0%	55.7%		
days a week						

Attrition of Subjects During the Study

There was attrition of subjects at the follow-up data collection periods (post-test 1 and post-test 2). Approximately 7.6% of students who had completed the pre-test for Survey 1 (YRBS) did not complete any post-test for Survey 1; 25.5% of students who had completed the pre-test for Survey 2 (SPAQ) did not complete the post-test for Survey 2; and 33.2% of students who had

completed the pre-test for Survey 3 (3DPAR) did not complete the post-test for Survey 3. The amount of effort to complete the surveys likely affected the differences in attrition rates among the surveys. Survey 1 was the shortest and easiest to complete of the three surveys while Survey 3 took more effort to complete and was the longest. The four groups involved in the study had up to a 78.7% attrition rate (Lessons and Goals intervention group) over the course of this study. These he high subject attrition rate resulted in lower sample sizes in two of the four study groups: Goals Only, and Lessons and Goals). Students who did not complete the post-test measures were primarily either absent when the post-test surveys were administered in their health/PE class, or they were in one of the seven classes where the post-test measures were not administered due to time constraints at the end of the school year.

An analysis of this attrition showed that those subjects who completed pre-tests but not post-tests did not differ from those subjects who remained in the study (completed both the pre-tests and post-tests) on the primary outcome variable, mean difference in self-reported moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) levels. Additionally, there were no differences found for age, gender, race/ethnicity or lunch status for Survey 1 (YRBS) or Survey 3 (3DPAR) between those who dropped out and those who were retained. There was a difference found for age and gender for Survey 2 (SPAQ). Table 4-4 provides the comparison of those subjects who completed pre-tests only and those subjects who completed both the pre-tests and posttests.

Table 4-4: Comparison of Those Who Completed Pre-Tests Only and						
Those Who Completed Pre-Tests and Post-Tests						
			Pre-Test and	Differences		
	Demographic Information	Pre-Test Only	Post-Test	Between Groups		
	Gender			$\chi^2 = 0.81$		
	Female	48.0%	53.4%	(1, N = 917)		
BS	Male	52.0%	46.6%	<i>P</i> value = 0.37		
(YR	Age (Mean)	13.4	13.4	F1 = 0.05		
/1				<i>P</i> value = 0.82		
vey	Grade			_		
Sur	6th	37.0%	30.1%	χ ² =6.79		
	7th	19.2%	34.1%	(2, N = 917)		
	8th	43.8%	35.8%	<i>P</i> value = 0.03		
	Race/Ethnicity					
	White	37.0%	41.2%	Fisher's		
	African-American	9.6%	8.2%	(4, N = 917)		
	Asian and Other	24.7%	28.2%	<i>P</i> value = 0.52		
	Hispanic	27.4%	19.4%			
s)	Don't Know	1.4%	3.0%			
RB	Socio-economic Status			$\chi^2 = 2.43$		
Z	Free/Reduced Lunch	38.4%	29.6%	(1, N = 917)		
rvey 1				<i>P</i> value = 0.12		
	Sports and Activity History			$\chi^2 = 0.07$		
SL	Yes	75.7%	74.3%	(1, N = 895)		
	No	24.3%	25.7%	<i>P</i> value = 0.80		
	Time Spent Home Alone During the Week					
	No time alone	43.5%	43.4%	$\chi^2 = 1.61$		
	1–2 hours a day and 1–2 days per week	8.7%	5.2%	(2, N = 881)		
	>2 hours a day, and >2 days a week	47.8%	51.5%	<i>P</i> value = 0.45		
	Gender			$\chi^2 = 6.20$		
	Female	60.7%	50.7%	(1, N = 920)		
	Male	39.9%	49.3%	<i>P</i> value = 0.01		
	Age (Mean)	13.3	13.5	F ₁ = 7.12		
				<i>P</i> value = 0.0078		
	Grade					
	6th	29.8%	31.5%	$\chi^2 = 14.16$		
	7th	24.8%	35.6%	(2, N = 920)		
(Q	8th	45.4%	32.8%	<i>P</i> value = 0.0008		
SP/	Race/Ethnicity					
2 (White	37.8%	42.2%	$\chi^2 = 11.11$		
'ey	African-American	8.8%	8.4%	(4, N = 920)		
LU L	Asian and Other	23.5%	28.9%	<i>P</i> value = 0.03		
S	Hispanic	27.3%	17.6%			
	Don't Know	2.5%	2.9%			
	Socio-economic Status			$\gamma^2 = 3.42$		
	Free/Reduced Lunch	35.3%	28.9%	(1, N = 920)		
	-			<i>P</i> value = 0.06		
	Sports and Activity History			$\chi^2 = 0.02$		
	Yes	74.0%	74.5%	(1, N = 898)		
	No	26.0%	25.5%	<i>P</i> value = 0.89		

Table 4-4: Comparison of Those Who Completed Pre-Tests Only and							
	Those Who Completed Pre-Tests and Post-Tests						
			Pre-Test and	Differences			
	Demographic Information	Pre-Test Only	Post-Test	Between Groups			
	Time Spent Home Alone During the Week						
	No time alone	46.5%	42.4%	$\chi^2 = 1.37$			
	1–2 hours a day and 1–2 days per week	5.7%	5.4%	(2, N = 884)			
	>2 hours a day, and >2 days a week	47.8%	52.2%	<i>P</i> value = 0.50			
	Gender			$\chi^2 = 2.71$			
y 3 ‹R)	Female	56.8%	50.8%	(1, N = 851)			
've' PPA	Male	43.2%	49.2%	<i>P</i> value = 0.10			
Sui (3E	Age (Mean)	13.5	13.4	F ₁ = 0.33			
				<i>P</i> value = 0.57			
	Grade						
	6th	31.4%	25.7%	χ ² =11.19			
	7th	26.8%	38.4%	(2, N = 851)			
	8th	41.8%	35.9%	<i>P</i> value = 0.0037			
	Race/Ethnicity						
	White	38.2%	42.0%	$\chi^2 = 9.12$			
	African-American	10.4%	8.2%	(4, N = 851)			
	Asian and Other	24.6%	30.1%	<i>P</i> value = 0.06			
(R)	Hispanic	24.3%	16.8%				
۹d	Don't Know	2.5%	2.8%				
(3[Socio-economic Status			$\chi^2 = 1.66$			
y 3	Free/Reduced Lunch	32.9%	28.6%	(1, N = 851)			
,ve				<i>P</i> value = 0.20			
Sui	Sports and Activity History			$\chi^2 = 0.77$			
	Yes	72.9%	75.7%	(1, N = 833)			
	No	27.1%	24.3%	<i>P</i> value = 0.38			
	Time Spent Home Alone During the Week						
	No time alone	46.3%	41.9%	$\chi^2 = 1.44$			
	1–2 hours a day and 1–2 days per week	4.8%	5.2%	(2, N = 820)			
	>2 hours a day, and >2 days a week	48.9%	52.9%	<i>P</i> value = 0.49			
	MVPA Levels (Mean)	4.48	4.48	F ₁ =0.01			
	· ·			<i>P</i> value = 0.97			

Research Question 1 Results and Process Evaluation

RQ-1 Are teachers able to successfully integrate the goal-setting lessons into the school district's health and physical education curriculum?

H-1 – Teachers who implement the goal-setting lessons will demonstrate integration and application of the lessons in their overall lesson plans.

The goal-setting lesson-related materials from the health and PE classes, as well as data

from the System for Observing Fitness Instruction Time (SOFIT) served as the primary data for

analysis for Research Question 1. The goal-setting curriculum supplement consisted of five

lessons and goal-setting activities. Students learned (1) the differences between physical

activities that are light, moderate and vigorous in intensity; (2) how to enlist support and encourage others to be physically active; (3) how to use behavior substitutions to decrease sedentary behaviors and increase physical activity; (4) how to use assertive communication skills to appropriately reduce barriers to physical activity; and (5) how to use the FITT principles to help determine if their physical activity is adequate. The dose delivered was evaluated through reviewing the lesson-related materials submitted by the teachers and was evaluated to determine whether the teachers delivered the goal-setting lessons adequately. The lessonrelated materials, including the goal-setting cards and student handouts, were reviewed to ensure that materials comprised the handouts from each of the five lessons and that each of the five goal-setting cards were completed. Based on this review of the lesson-related materials, each of the teachers participating in the delivery of the intervention at their school delivered all of lesson components as requested.

Using the System for Observing Fitness Instruction Time, known as SOFIT,¹⁴⁰ the investigator observed two PE classes per school for a total of 10 classes to determine whether the Institute of Medicine's current recommendation of having students spend at least 50% of PE class time in moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) is met at the study school district.^{79,142} A total SOFIT score for each PE class observed was tabulated for each coding category as described previously. The main outcome variable was the proportion of activities that were coded as "4" (walking) or "5" (very active) for each class, which served as the percentage of time spent in MVPA for each class, and the unit of analysis was PE class observed. PE students at the five study middle schools spent between 37% and 73% of PE class time in MVPA with an overall average of 53%. Five of the 10 PE classes observed had students spend greater than 50% of PE class time in MVPA, meeting the Institute of Medicine's recommendation. Two of the five schools had an average of greater than 50% of PE class time in MVPA for the two PE classes observed for its school. For one school, the two PE classes observed had students spend less than 50% of PE class time in MVPA. Table 4-5 provides the SOFIT data for each PE class observed.

Table 4-5: Proportion of PE Class Spent in MVPA for Each PE Class Observed					
	% of Class Time Spent				
Study School	in MVPA	School Average			
Control School					
Class 1	66.25%				
Class 2	73.27%	70.17%			
Lessons Only School					
Class 1	48.28%				
Class 2	72.89%	60.29%			
Goals Only School					
Class 1	46.15%				
Class 2	55.17%	49.66%			
Lessons and Goals School 1					
Class 1	37.20%				
Class 2	45.31%	41.57%			
Lessons and Goals School 2					
Class 1	39.44%				
Class 2	51.70%	45.51%			
Overall Average	53.57%	53.44%			

The process evaluation model described by Windsor et al¹³⁸ was used to determine the Program Implementation Index (PII), a numeric value that provides an implementation index for the completion of each intervention component. This model documented the delivery and teacher implementation of and student participation in the informed consent/assent process for the physical activity intervention as well as participant completion of the pre-test and post-test study instruments at the middle schools. PII is a numeric index which was calculated based on participants' completion of study components compared with the expected participation of each.¹³⁹

Performance standards were established for study components. Based on previous projects implemented by the investigator, the performance standard for the completion of the informed consent was set at 85% (taking students forgetting to return signed informed consent documents into account) and the performance standard for the completion of study

instruments was set at 90% (taking student absences and mobility into account). The performance standard for delivery of the five lessons by the study teachers was set at 100%. PII was calculated for each of the study components and for the overall study. Table 4-6 provides the PII for the study components.

	Table 4-6: PII for Study Components						
						Component	
Study	Unit of	A - Eligible	B - Clients	C - Exposure	D- Acceptable	Implementation	
Component	Analysis	Clients	Exposed	Rate (B/A)	Standard	Index (C/D)	
Informed							
Consent	Students	1,898	1164	61.3%	85%	72.2	
Survey 1	Students	945	850	89.9%	90%	99.9	
Survey 2	Students	920	685	75.5%	90%	82.7	
Survey 3	Students	852	504	59.2%	90%	65.7	
Lesson 1	Teachers	17	17	100%	100%	100	
Lesson 2	Teachers	17	17	100%	100%	100	
Lesson 3	Teachers	17	17	100%	100%	100	
Lesson 4	Teachers	17	17	100%	100%	100	
Lesson 5	Teachers	17	17	100%	100%	100	
					OVERALL PII	91.2	

The study PII for the completion of informed consents ranged from approximately 37.9% to 99.4% with overall rate of 61.3%. During the implementation of the study, the investigator coordinated a second distribution of informed consents to students in the two intervention groups with the lowest return rates (Lessons Only group and Lessons and Goals groups); a third distribution was also completed for one of the schools in the Lessons and Goals intervention group at the beginning of the subsequent school year.

The study PII for the completion of study instruments was higher for pre-tests than posttests. The PII for the pre-tests of the three survey instruments given before and after the intervention averaged 94.8% compared to the PII for the post-tests which averaged 77.9%. In most cases, the lower grade levels within a study group had a higher completion rate for the study instruments. Additionally, Survey 1, the shortest of the three survey instruments, had a higher PII and Survey 3, which took the most time to complete, had the lowest PII. The Goals Only intervention group which had the highest PII for informed consents also had the highest PIIs for the majority of the study instruments. The overall study PII for the delivery and

implementation of the study was 91.2.

The hypothesis for Research Question 1 was "Teachers who implement the goal-setting

lessons will demonstrate integration and application of the lessons in their overall lesson plans."

Based on the data available, this investigator concludes teachers did demonstrate integration

and application of the goal-setting curriculum supplement (not taking the survey administration

into consideration)

Research Question 2 Results

RQ-2 Does integrating the goal-setting lessons into school health and physical education curriculum result in increased physical activity among middle school students?

H-2 – Goal-setting lessons integrated into health and physical education classes will produce significant gains in levels of physical activity, as measured by the 3-Day Physical Activity Recall, among students receiving the lessons when compared to students receiving partial or none of the lessons.

Descriptive statistics (minimum, maximum, means, standard deviations) at baseline (pre-

test) for the primary physical activity outcome variable, self-reported moderate-to-vigorous

physical activity (MVPA), as measured by the 3-Day Physical Activity Recall (3DPAR), are

provided in Table 4-7. Students in the four groups involved in the study were similar in their

reported MVPA levels at baseline ($F_3 = 1.04$, *P* value = 0.37).

Table 4-7: Mean (SD) Levels of Physical Activity at Baseline as Measured by 3DPAR (Average Number of 30-minute Blocks Greater than 3.0 METS)					
				Standard	
Study School	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Deviation	
Control (n=286)	0	13.67	4.26	2.98	
Lessons Only (n=131)	0	13.67	4.55	3.25	
Goals Only (n=280)	0	14.33	4.51	2.95	
Lessons and Goals (n=155)	0	15.0	4.80	3.60	

Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) was first conducted to determine the differences between

groups for the primary outcome variable of self-reported MVPA levels using mean gain scores

from baseline (see Table 4-8). As shown in Table 4-8, there was no statistical significance observed in mean gain scores of MVPA levels between groups ($F_3 = 0.71$, *P* value = 0.55).

Table 4-8: Mean Gain Scores (SD) in Physical Activity at Follow-Up as Measured by 3DPAR					
(Average Number of 30-minute Blocks Greater than 3.0 METS)					
				Standard	
Study School	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Deviation	
Control (n=205)	-9.33	8.00	-0.20	2.93	
Lessons Only (n=37)	-6.00	6.33	0.56	2.48	
Goals Only (n=229)	-10.00	12.67	0.06	2.96	
Lessons and Goals (n=100)	-11.67	14.33	0.01	3.80	
(Full Intervention)					

The individual level physical activity measure of self-reported MVPA levels as measured by the 3DPAR was analyzed using linear modeling with the mean gain score of MVPA as the dependent variable and the baseline MVPA value and the independent variables (gender, age, grade, race/ethnicity, socio-economic status, sports and activity history, and amount of time spent at home alone) as covariates (see Table 4-9). Comparison between health and PE classes is also provided in Table 4-9.

The intervention did not produce a statistical significant difference in MVPA (using mean gain score of MVPA) between the four groups involved in the study. Baseline MVPA and sports and activity history are the only two independent variables that appeared to have an effect on the study groups' mean gains score of MVPA.

Table 4-9: Linear Model Statistics with Mean Gain Score of MVPA for					
Study Groups and Baseline MVPA and Independent Variables					
		Standard			
Effect	Estimate	Error	DF	t Value	P value
Study Group					
Lessons and Goals (Full Intervention)	0.3415	0.4030	541	0.85	0.3972
Goals Only	0.3433	0.3348	541	1.03	0.3057
Lessons Only	0.5560	0.5269	541	1.06	0.2917
Control	0				
Baseline MVPA	-0.4823	0.03997	541	-12.07	<.0001
Class					
PE Class	0.2506	0.4176	541	0.60	0.5486
Health Class	0				
Age	-0.3610	0.2324	541	-1.55	0.1209
Grade					
6th	-0.5125	0.5966	541	-0.86	0.3907
7th	-0.3712	0.3864	541	-0.96	0.3372
8th	0				
Gender					
Male	0.06918	0.2356	541	0.29	0.7692
Female					
Race/Ethnicity					
African-American	-0.09214	0.4656	541	-0.20	0.8432
Asian and Other	0.3731	0.2933	541	1.27	0.2039
Hispanic	0.5638	0.3729	541	1.51	0.1312
Don't Know	1.5338	0.8570	541	1.79	0.0740
White	0				
Socio-economic Status					
Free/Reduced Lunch	-0.1405	0.2751	541	-0.51	0.6096
Not Free/Reduced Lunch	0				
Sports and Activity History					
Yes	0.9089	0.2838	541	3.20	0.0014
No	0				
Time Spent Home Alone					
During the Week					
1–2 hours a day and 1–2 days a week	0.1005	0.5227	541	0.19	0.8476
>2 hours a day, and >2 days a week	0.4018	0.2484	541	1.62	0.1064
No time alone	0				

To compare the study population's physical activity levels with national and state data, the physical activity items from the CDC's **Middle School Youth Risk Behavior Survey** (YRBS) were used. Study data as well as national and state data for high school students from the 2013 YRBS are shown in Tables 4-10 and 4-11 as a comparison; only current national and state data are available for high school students. In the study, an average of 2.18% of students reported they had not participated in at least 60 minutes of any kind of physical activity on at least one (1) day

during the seven (7) days prior to the survey (i.e., did not participate in at least 60 minutes of

physical activity on at least one day) as compared to 15.2% of students nationwide.⁹ In addition,

approximately 67.4% of students in the study reported being physically active for at least 60

minutes per day on five (5) or more days during the seven (7) days prior to the survey.

Nationwide, 47.3% of students have reported physical activity levels of at least 60 minutes per

day on five or more days.⁹ Based on the two above parameters, students participating in this

study reported being more active than their high school counterparts in New Jersey and across

the nation, which is not unexpected as physical activity levels decline through adolescence.

Table 4-10: Percentage of students who did not participate in at least 60 minutes of physical activity on at least 1 day* and who were physically active at least 60 minutes/day on 5 or more days*						
at Baseline for the Study Population and Comparison to National and State Level Data						
	Did not participate in at least					
	60 minutes of physical activity		Physically active at least 60			
	on at least 1 day		minutes/day on 5 or more days			
	%	CI	%	CI		
Control	1.3	(0.35-3.23)	68.1	(62.75-73.09)		
Lessons Only	3.8	(1.23-8.57)	68.6	(60.13-76.27)		
Goals Only	1.4	(0.39-3.66)	66.2	(60.37-71.68)		
Lessons and Goals (Full Intervention)	3.2	(1.18-6.82)	67.2	(60.11-73.72)		
2013 High School National YRBS ⁹	15.2	(13.9-16.6)	47.3	(45.3-49.2)		
2013 High School New Jersey YRBS ⁹	11.6	(9.7-13.8)	48.7	(44.8-52.6)		

*Doing any kind of physical activity that increased their heart rate and made them breathe hard some of the time during the 7 days prior to the survey.

Table 4-11 provides a comparison of students in the study, in New Jersey and across the nation who met the recommended levels of physical activity (i.e., 60 minutes or more of physical activity daily). Only 27.1% adolescents in the United States and 27.6% of New Jersey adolescents are presently meeting the recommended levels.⁹ In comparison, 25.3% of students in this study reported meeting the recommended levels of physical activity.
Table 4-11: Percentage of students who were physically active at least 60 minutes/day on all 7 days*							
at Baseline for the Study Population and Comparison to National and State Level Data							
Physically active at least 60 minutes/day on all 7 days							
% CI							
Control	22.8	(22.6-23.1)					
Lessons Only	32.1	(31.98-32.5)					
Goals Only	20.4	(20.3-20.78)					
Lessons and Goals(Full Intervention)	31.8	(31.5-32.2)					
2013 High School National YRBS ⁹ 27.6 (24.0-31.4)							
2013 High School New Jersey YRBS ⁹	27.1	(25.5-28.8)					

* Doing any kind of physical activity that increased their heart rate and made them breathe hard some of the time during the 7 days prior to the survey.

The hypothesis for Research Question 2 was the "goal-setting lessons integrated into health

and physical education classes will produce significant gains in levels of physical activity, as

measured by the 3-Day Physical Activity Recall, among students receiving the lessons when

compared to students receiving partial or none of the lessons." Based on the data available and

the lack of a significant difference in line with the thee implementation levels of the goal-setting

curriculum supplement received, leads the investigator to conclude that students who

participated in the goal-setting curriculum supplement, regardless of implementation level,

showed no difference in the levels of physical activity as measured by the 3DPAR.

Research Question 3 Results

RQ-3 Will targeting goal-setting, a physical activity determinant, produce greater positive effects for those students?

H-3 – Students who are exposed to part of the goal-setting lessons will show significant gains in measures of select physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical education enjoyment.

H-4 – Students who are exposed to the full goal-setting lessons will show significant gains in measures of the select physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical education enjoyment.

H-5 – Students of teachers who have higher levels of fidelity of the goal-setting lessons will show significant gains in measures of the select physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical education enjoyment.

Descriptive statistics (minimum, maximum, means, standard deviations) at baseline (pre-

test) for the selected physical activity determinants for the intervention (goal orientation, self-

efficacy, family support, friend support, outcome expectations, and PE enjoyment) are provided

in Table 4-12. At baseline, students in the four groups involved in the study were similar on three of the selected physical activity determinants: goal orientation, self-efficacy, and family support. There were differences between the groups for friend support, outcome expectations, and PE enjoyment at baseline. Students in the Lessons and Goals reported having more perceived friend support, perceived more benefits of being active (outcome expectations), and enjoyed PE class more.

Table 4-2	Table 4-12: Mean (SD) Levels of Selected Physical Activity Determinants at Baseline							
					Standard	Difference		
	Study School	Min.	Max.	Mean	Deviation	Between Groups		
Goal Orientation	Control (n=313)	1.00	5.00	3.46	1.36	$F_3 = 0.84$		
(range=1-5)	Lessons Only (n=137)	1.00	5.00	3.46	1.36	<i>P</i> value = 0.48		
	Goals Only (n=279)	1.00	5.00	3.58	1.21			
	Lessons and Goals (n=189)	1.00	5.00	3.61	1.29			
	(Full Intervention)							
Self-Efficacy	Control (n=315)	4.00	40.00	27.95	6.68	$F_3 = 2.08$		
(range=1-40)	Lessons Only (n=131)	3.00	40.00	27.41	7.16	<i>P</i> value = 0.11		
	Goals Only (n=280)	8.00	40.00	28.58	5.99			
	Lessons and Goals (n=190)	10.00	40.00	29.05	6.86			
	(Full Intervention)							
Family Social	Control (n=310)	4.00	25.00	18.17	4.74	F ₃ = 1.13		
Support	Lessons Only (n=129)	5.00	25.00	17.53	5.14	<i>P</i> value = 0.33		
(range=1-25)	Goals Only (n=279)	5.00	25.00	17.59	4.61			
	Lessons and Goals (n=174)	6.00	25.00	18.18	5.10			
	(Full Intervention)							
Friend Social	Control (n=311)	3.00	15.00	9.42	3.26	F ₃ = 3.75		
Support	Lessons Only (n=130)	3.00	15.00	9.76	3.30	<i>P</i> value = 0.0107		
(range=1-15)	Goals Only (n=279)	3.00	15.00	10.03	2.72			
	Lessons and Goals (n=185)	3.00	15.00	10.33	3.35			
	(Full Intervention)							
Outcome	Control (n=312)	9.00	45.00	36.35	6.86	$F_3 = 5.32$		
Expectations	Lessons Only (n=130)	24.00	45.00	37.98	5.41	<i>P</i> value = 0.0012		
(range=1-45)	Goals Only (n=275)	14.00	45.00	36.75	6.14			
	Lessons and Goals (n=187)	9.00	45.00	38.38	5.75			
	(Full Intervention)							
PE Enjoyment	Control (n=314)	1.00	5.00	4.14	1.07	F ₃ =8.16		
(range=1-5)	Lessons Only (n=128)	1.00	5.00	4.41	0.85	<i>P</i> value = <.0001		
	Goals Only (n=274)	1.00	5.00	4.12	1.04			
	Lessons and Goals (n=187)	1.00	5.00	4.51	0.89			
	(Full Intervention)							

ANOVA was first conducted to determine the differences between groups for the selected

physical activity determinants using students' mean gain scores from baseline (see Table 4-13).

There were no statistical significance differences observed in mean gain scores for each of the

Table 4-13:	Table 4-13: Mean (SD) Gain Scores of Selected Physical Activity Determinants at Follow-Up							
					Standard	Difference		
	Study School	Min.	Max.	Mean	Deviation	Between Groups		
Goal	Control (n=249)	-4.00	4.00	0.07	1.39	F ₃ = 1.82		
Orientation	Lessons Only (n=56)	-3.00	2.00	-0.34	1.07	<i>P</i> value = 0.14		
	Goals Only (n=235)	-4.00	4.00	-0.06	1.31			
	Lessons and Goals (n=122)	-3.00	2.00	-0.34	1.07			
	(Full Intervention)							
Self-Efficacy	Control (n=251)	-25.00	22.00	-0.14	5.85	$F_3 = 0.30$		
	Lessons Only (n=57)	-16.00	12.00	0.05	4.84	<i>P</i> value = 0.83		
	Goals Only (n=236)	-15.00	17.00	-0.25	1.21]		
	Lessons and Goals (n=124)	-22.00	25.00	-0.66	6.78			
	(Full Intervention)							
Family Social	Control (n=242)	-19.00	13.00	-0.56	3.96	F ₃ = 2.29		
Support	Lessons Only (n=56)	-8.00	12.00	-0.63	3.82	<i>P</i> value = 0.08		
	Goals Only (n=231)	-13.00	13.00	-0.24	3.85			
	Lessons and Goals (n=117)	-18.00	16.00	-0.99	4.59			
	(Full Intervention)							
Friend Social	Control (n=245)	-10.00	9.00	0.01	3.01	F ₃ = 1.88		
Support	Lessons Only (n=56)	-8.00	12.00	0.63	3.82	<i>P</i> value = 0.13		
	Goals Only (n=231)	-13.00	13.00	-0.24	3.85			
	Lessons and Goals (n=112)	-12.00	7.00	-0.52	3.20			
	(Full Intervention)							
Outcome	Control (n=241)	-29.00	24.00	-0.52	6.54	F ₃ = 1.93		
Expectations	Lessons Only (n=57)	-16.00	12.00	0.05	4.84	<i>P</i> value = 0.12		
	Goals Only (n=230)	-17.00	27.00	0.07	5.87			
	Lessons and Goals (n=119)	-27.00	13.00	-1.63	6.80			
	(Full Intervention)							
PE Enjoyment	Control (n=240)	-4.00	3.00	-0.25	0.96	$F_3 = 0.55$		
	Lessons Only (n=55)	-2.00	2.00	-0.13	0.72	<i>P</i> value = 0.65		
	Goals Only (n=226)	-3.00	2.00	-0.17	0.87			
	Lessons and Goals (n=115)	-4.00	3.00	-0.17	0.84			
	(Full Intervention)							

selected physical activity determinants between groups.

The individual level measures of the self-reported, select physical activity determinants were analyzed using linear modeling with the students' mean gain scores (from baseline to follow-up) on the physical activity determinants (goal orientation, self-efficacy, family support, friend support, outcome expectations, and PE enjoyment) as dependent variables (see Table 4-14). No statistical significant differences were observed on the select physical activity determinants (using mean gain score on the Student Physical Activity Questionnaire) with α =

0.0167 level of significance, using Bonferroni's correction to account for the three treatment

groups involved in the study.

Table 4-14	Table 4-14: Linear Model Statistics with Mean Gain Scores of Select Physical Activity Determinants						
			Standard				
	Study School	Estimate	Error	DF	t Value	P value	
Goal	Lessons and Goals (Full Intervention)	0.2417	0.1224	657	1.97	0.0487	
Orientation	Goals Only	0.0462	0.1004	657	-0.46	0.6457	
	Lessons Only	-0.3174	0.1631	657	-1.95	0.0521	
	Control	0					
Self-	Lessons and Goals (Full Intervention)	0.1275	0.5897	663	0.22	0.8289	
Efficacy	Goals Only	0.1321	0.4848	663	0.27	0.7854	
	Lessons Only	0.1683	0.7836	663	0.21	0.8300	
	Control	0					
Family	Lessons and Goals (Full Intervention)	-0.3019	0.4254	641	-0.71	0.4781	
Social	Goals Only	0.1315	0.3479	641	0.38	0.7057	
Support	Lessons Only	0.9989	0.5603	641	1.78	0.0751	
	Control	0					
Friend	Lessons and Goals (Full Intervention)	-0.0681	0.2915	639	-0.23	0.8153	
Social	Goals Only	0.4374	0.2331	639	1.88	0.0611	
Support	Lessons Only	0.2592	0.3759	639	0.69	0.4908	
	Control	0					
Outcome	Lessons and Goals (Full Intervention)	0.0928	0.6462	641	0.14	0.8858	
Expectation	Goals Only	0.8749	0.5258	641	1.66	0.0966	
s	Lessons Only	1.1536	0.8486	641	1.36	0.1745	
	Control	0					
PE	Lessons and Goals (Full Intervention)	0.1990	0.0988	631	2.01	0.0445	
Enjoyment	Goals Only	0.0724	0.0796	631	0.91	0.3630	
	Lessons Only	0.1631	0.1284	631	1.27	0.2043	
	Control	0					

The hypotheses for Research Question 3 were

H-3 – Students who are exposed to part of the goal-setting lessons will show significant gains in measures of select physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical education enjoyment.

H-4 – Students who are exposed to the full goal-setting lessons will show significant gains in measures of the select physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical education enjoyment.

H-5 – Students of teachers who have higher levels of fidelity of the goal-setting lessons will show significant gains in measures of the select physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical education enjoyment.

It was hypothesized that with increased implementation level of the goal-setting curriculum

supplement (Lessons Only being the lowest level and Lessons and Goals being the highest level)

that the students' perceptions related to the select physical activity determinants would be

impacted by the intervention with regards to the implementation level (Hypothesis-3 and Hypothesis-4). The lack of a significant difference in line with the implementation level leads the investigator to conclude that students who participated in the goal-setting curriculum supplement, regardless of level, showed no difference on the select physical activity determinants than the control students. With teacher delivery of the lessons at 100%, Hypothesis-5 cannot be assessed.

Additional Findings

Descriptive statistics (minimum, maximum, means, standard deviations) at baseline (pretest) for students who reported walking/biking to/from school, another variable of interest, are shown in Table 4-15. Students in the four groups involved in this study reported different levels of walking/biking to/from school at baseline ($F_3 = 12.20$, *P* value < .0001). More students in the Lessons and Goals intervention group reported walking/biking more often to and from school.

Table 4-15: Mean (SD) Levels of How Often Students Walk/Bike to and From School at Baseline								
					Standard			
	Study School	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Deviation			
Number Times Walk/	Control (n=306)	0	10.00	2.16	2.95			
Bike To/From School	Lessons Only (n=137)	0	10.00	1.97	3.46			
(range=0-10)	Goals Only (n=284)	0	10.00	3.19	3.72			
	Lessons and Goals (n=181)	0	10.00	3.80	3.82			
	(Full Intervention)							

Whether walking/biking to/from school had an impact on individual level physical activity measure of self-reported MVPA was analyzed using linear modeling with the mean gain score on the 3DPAR as the dependent variable and walking/biking to/from school as a covariate (see Table 4-16). Walking/biking to/from school did not impact students' reported levels of MVPA.

Table 4-16: Linear Model Statistics with Mean Gain Score of MVPA for Intervention Groups and Baseline MVPA and Independent Variables								
		Standard						
Effect	Estimate	Error	DF	t Value	P value			
Walk/Bike To/From School	-0.0216	0.0347	541	-0.62	.5343			

Results for Nonequivalent Dependent Variables

Descriptive statistics (minimum, maximum, means, standard deviations) at pre-test for the nonequivalent dependent variables (student perception of available environmental and recreational facilities for being active and student safety practices) are provided in Table 4-17. Students in the four groups involved in the study were similar in their safety practices at baseline. There were differences between the groups for student perception of available environmental and recreational facilities for being active similar in their safety practices at baseline. There were differences between the groups for student perception of available environmental and recreational facilities for being active which was not unexpected as the district covers 27 square miles comprising a wide variety of opportunities.

Та	Table 4-17: Mean (SD) Levels of Nonequivalent Variables at Baseline							
					Standard	Difference		
	Study School	Min.	Max.	Mean	Deviation	Between Groups		
Perception of	Control (n=308)	0	11.00	5.12	2.74	F ₃ =11.57		
Available	Lessons Only (n=130)	0	11.00	4.69	2.52	<i>P</i> value < .0001		
Environmental and	Goals Only (n=278)	0	11.00	6.19	2.80			
Recreational Opps	Lessons and Goals (n=185)	0	11.00	5.36	2.82			
(range-0-11)	(Full Intervention)							
Safety Practices	Control (n=314)	3.00	17.00	9.16	2.75	$F_3 = 0.20$		
(range=0-17)	Lessons Only (n=135)	2.00	17.00	9.30	2.87	<i>P</i> value = 0.90		
	Goals Only (n=280)	2.00	17.00	9.18	3.10			
	Lessons and Goals (n=186)	3.00	17.00	9.33	3.09			
	(Full Intervention)							

ANOVA was applied to determine the differences between groups for the two

nonequivalent dependent variables using mean gain scores from baseline (see Table 4-18).

There was no statistical significance difference noted in mean gain scores of student perception

of available environmental and recreational facilities for being active ($F_3 = 0.41$, *P* value = 0.75).

There was a statistical significance difference in mean gain scores for student safety practices (F₃

= 3.98, *P* value = 0.0079).

Tab	Table 4-18: Mean (SD) Gain Scores of Nonequivalent Variables at Follow-Up							
					Standard	Difference		
	Study School	Min.	Max.	Mean	Deviation	Between Groups		
Perception of	Control (n=243)	-7.00	7.00	0.46	2.36	F ₃ =0.41		
Available	Lessons Only (n=55)	-5.00	11.00	0.71	2.95	<i>P</i> value = 0.75		
Environmental	Goals Only (n=233)	-10.00	9.00	0.38	2.62			
and Recreational	Lessons and Goals (n=114)	-8.00	11.00	0.64	2.95			
Opps	(Full Intervention)							
Safety Practices	Control (n=296)	-7.00	6.00	-0.37	1.73	F ₃ = 3.98		
	Lessons Only (n=123)	-8.00	9.00	-0.33	2.45	<i>P</i> value = 0.0079		
	Goals Only (n=272)	-9.00	10.00	0.15	2.32			
	Lessons and Goals (n=160)	-9.00	6.00	-0.45	2.28			
	(Full Intervention)							

The individual level nonequivalent dependent measure of safety practices was analyzed using linear modeling with the mean gain score of safety practices at follow-up as the dependent variable (see Table 4-19). A significant difference was observed for the Goal Only intervention group in safety practices during the study period; however, none of the other three groups in the study changed. (Since mean gain scores of student perception of available environmental and recreational facilities for being active was not statistically significant different among groups at the post-test, no further analysis was completed.)

Table 4-19: Linear Model Statistics with Mean Gain Score of Safety Programs for Intervention Groups							
Effect		Standard					
Safety Practices (mean gain score)	Estimate	Error	DF	t Value	P value		
Study Group							
Lessons and Goals (Full Intervention)	-0.0784	0.2077	846	-0.38	0.7060		
Goals Only	0.5187	0.1778	846	2.92	0.0036		
Lessons Only	0.0383	0.2271	846	0.17	0.8661		
Control	0						

CHAPTER FIVE:

DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

Regular physical activity can decrease one's risk for many chronic diseases and disabilities, such as cardiovascular disease and non-insulin dependent diabetes, as well as reduce one's risk for all-cause mortality.⁵⁹ The many health benefits of regular physical activity, including helping to maintain a healthy body and enhancing psychological well-being, have been demonstrated through numerous rigorously designed studies.¹⁻⁷ The importance of physical activity as a public health prevention issue is reflected in the Healthy People 2020 Objectives developed by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.⁸ These objectives feature increasing the proportion of both adults and adolescents who engage in physical activity as a national objective for improving the Nation's health.

The purpose of this study was to determine whether a theory-based physical activity curriculum addition to a school district's existing physical activity curriculum (in health and PE classes) targeting goal-setting, or the Social Cognitive Theory construct of self-regulation, increased students' physical activity levels. The study explored whether the theory-based curriculum addition was more effective when implemented with or without corresponding lessons. This study focused on goal-setting to provide a better understanding of whether this strategy can be used to increase physical activity levels among adolescents and explore whether focusing on a single construct from Social Cognitive Theory can successfully be targeted to increase physical activity, such as self-efficacy and social support, were also examined to determine whether goal-setting had an effect on them. The select determinants included students' goal orientation, students' perceptions of their self-efficacy related to being active, students' perception of social support (family support and friend support) for being active, students' perceived benefits of being active (outcome expectations), and the degree to which students enjoy PE class (PE Enjoyment).

Chapter five, presented in eight sections, provides a discussion of the study findings relevant to the Research Questions and the implementation of the study. First, the study design is discussed. Sections two and three provide a discussion of the results for the Research Questions. The fourth section provides a discussion of the physical activity levels for the study population compared to general population and the fifth sections compares the study results to other physical activity interventions. Strengths and limitations are discussed in section six. The final two sections provide a discussion of the implications for practice and considerations for future research.

Study Design

The current study used a mixed-methods, repeated measures, randomized experimental design with nonequivalent dependent variables.³⁸ The study was conducted with one large school district in central New Jersey with middle school students that attended health or PE class during the 2013-2014 school year. The school district volunteered to participate in the study and allowed randomization of schools into treatment groups, with the school as the unit of randomization, which is common in school-based research.^{96,120} The school district delivered the intervention during its fourth quarter in its five middle schools. One middle school was randomized to serve as the control group and four middle schools were randomized to one of the three intervention groups (i.e., lessons only, goals only, or lessons and goals). The experimental research design and the operational procedures used (i.e., randomization schools, four treatment groups, nonequivalent dependent variables) increased the strength of the study design.

While analysis revealed students in the four groups involved in the study were similar in gender and amount of time spent home alone at baseline, there were differences between the groups for age, grade, race/ethnicity, and socio-economic status. The four schools implementing one of the three intervention levels selected two grades for the study. The investigator had planned for all grades in the five middle schools to participate. However, to maximize cooperation and collaboration from the schools and more importantly, from teachers within the schools, each of the intervention schools selected two grades for the study. The control school implemented the study in all three grades. These schools selected the two grade levels in their school environment that teachers felt would be most cooperative in completing the goal-setting lessons and study instruments. Therefore, different grade levels participated in the lessons only and goals only intervention groups, which may explain the differences between the groups for age and gender. However, there was no difference between the groups on the primary outcome variable, self-reported moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) levels, at baseline. This lack of pre-test differences on MVPA provides evidence that none of the groups were extreme on this measure in comparison to other schools.

Two nonequivalent dependent variables (student perception of available environmental and recreational facilities for being active and student safety practices) were measured to strengthen the experimental design. Students in the four groups involved in the study were similar in their safety practices at baseline. There were differences at baseline between the groups for student perception of available environmental and recreational facilities for being active which was not unexpected as the district covers 27 square miles comprising a wide variety of opportunities. There was no statistical significance difference observed in mean gain scores (from baseline to follow-up) of student perception of available environmental and recreational facilities for being active ($F_3 = 0.41$, *P* value = 0.75); however, there was a statistical

significance difference in mean gain scores for student safety practices (F₃ = 3.98, *P* value = 0.0079). While seasonal differences were not expected to have influenced the outcomes of the study (pre-test data were collected in April 2014 and post-test were collected in June 2014), it is unknown whether more students rode a bike, rollerbladed, or skateboarded more often towards the end of the school year. Many students reported not riding a bicycle, rollerblading, or skateboarding on the pre-test but then reported these activities and how often they wore a helmet on the post-test which would have impacted their score on the safety practices index. The lack of a significant difference between the groups on the primary outcome variable, self-reported MVPA levels, makes the significant change in the safety practices nonequivalent dependent variable less of a concern.

The overall attrition rate for each of the study instruments was 7.6% For Survey 1 (YRBS), 25.5% for Survey 2 (SPAQ), 33.2% for Survey 3 (3DPAR). The four groups involved in the study had up to a 78.7% attrition rate (Lessons and Goals intervention group) over the course of this study. The high subject attrition rate resulted in lower sample sizes in two of the four study groups: Goals Only, and Lessons and Goals. An analysis of this attrition suggested that those subjects who completed pre-tests but not post-tests did not differ from those subjects who remained in the study (completed both the pre-tests and post-tests) on the primary outcome variable, mean difference in self-reported moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) levels. Additionally, there were no differences found for age, gender, race/ethnicity or lunch status for Survey 1 (YRBS) or Survey 3 (3DPAR) between those who completed the pre-tests only and those who completed pre-tests and post-tests. There was a difference found for age and gender for Survey 2 (SPAQ).

Research Question 1 Discussion

RQ-1 Are teachers able to successfully integrate the goal-setting lessons into the school district's health and physical education curriculum?

H-1 – Teachers who implement the goal-setting lessons will demonstrate integration and application of the lessons in their overall lesson plans. In this study, the health and PE teachers delivered the goal-setting curriculum supplement

with the lessons and/or goals in their school as randomly assigned. As described in Chapter Four, a review of the lesson-related materials demonstrated that the participating teachers did deliver all of the lessons as planned in their respective classrooms. With only five lessons and school administrative support, it was not unexpected that the lesson delivery was high among the participating teachers.

Based on the data from using SOFIT¹⁴⁰ (System for Observing Fitness Instruction Time), only five of the 10 PE classes observed and two of the five middle schools had students spend greater than 50% of PE class time in MVPA, meeting the Institute of Medicine's recommendation. Based on these observations, PE instruction appears to be delivered with some variability across the school district. While the study was not expected to change student activity levels during PE class, documenting how much time students spend in MVPA in PE class provides the school district with descriptive information regarding the quantity of physical activity performed during PE classes across their middle schools.

Using the process evaluation model, described by Windsor et al,¹³⁸ an overall PII of 91.2% was revealed for the delivery and implementation of the study, slightly higher than the recommended 90% which is considered an excellent indication of program delivery in all settings.¹³⁸ While the overall PII did meet the recommended 90%, the overall PII was impacted by a lower than expected PII for the informed consent forms and the post-tests. The study PII for the completion of informed consents averaged 61.3% across the five middle schools. During the implementation of the study, the investigator coordinated a second distribution of informed consents to students in the two intervention groups with the lowest return rates (Lessons Only group and Lessons and Goals group); a third distribution was also completed for one of the

schools in the Lessons and Goals intervention group at the beginning of the subsequent school year. These extra distribution efforts resulted in additional consent forms being returned but the rates remained less than expected. The two schools in the Lessons and Goals intervention group noted that the low response rate was not unexpected, as parents do not always return requested school forms. The Goals Only intervention group had the highest PII with a rate of 98.5%. Teachers in this group achieved this high rate by making the informed consent forms a homework assignment. Students who returned their forms (regardless of whether they provided consent or not) received homework points toward their grade for the class. The investigator was not able to make this a requirement of all of the participating schools as it could have negatively impacted teachers' participation and collaboration in the study.

Not unexpectedly, the study PII for the completion of study instruments was higher for pretests than post-tests. Pre-tests were administered at the beginning of the fourth quarter in April. Post-tests were administered in June, at the end of the school year. Administering the post-tests at the end of school year did not allow time for teachers to administer the post-tests to students absent from class on the day the post-tests were originally administered. In addition, administering the post-tests at the end of the school year most likely increased survey fatigue as both teachers and students were anxious for the summer break to begin. For future studies, providing a small student incentive, such as homework points, would be advantageous to maximize student completion of study components, in particular the informed consent process. In addition, administering the post-tests at least a month before the end of the school year should allow time for students to make-up post-tests for those who were absent or for teachers to reschedule survey administration when class schedules are changed due to school assemblies or parties at the end of the school year.

Impact on Physical Activity Levels and Determinants (Research Questions 2 and 3)

Two Research Questions evaluated whether the goal-setting curriculum supplement

produced changes in moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA), as well as select physical

activity determinants, from pre-test (baseline) to post-test (follow-up). These Research

Questions and related Hypotheses are outlined below.

RQ-2 Does integrating the goal-setting lessons into school health and physical education curriculum result in increased physical activity among middle school students?

H-2 – Goal-setting lessons integrated into health and physical education classes will produce significant gains in levels of physical activity, as measured by the 3-Day Physical Activity Recall, a valid and reliable measure of physical activity, among students receiving the lessons when compared to students receiving partial or none of the lessons.

RQ-3 Will targeting goal-setting, a physical activity determinant, produce greater positive effects for those students?

H-3 – Students who are exposed to part of the goal-setting lessons will show significant gains in measures of select physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical education enjoyment.
H-4 – Students who are exposed to the full goal-setting lessons will show significant gains in measures of the select physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical education enjoyment.
H-5 – Students of teachers who have higher levels of fidelity of the goal-setting lessons will show significant gains in measures of the select physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical activity determinants, such as self-efficacy, social support, outcome expectations, and physical education enjoyment.

Physical activity behavior was measured through self-reported recall of physical activity

using the 3-Day Physical Activity Recall (3DPAR). Using this instrument, students coded their

daily activities in 30-minutes blocks of time and the intensity of each activity for each of three

consecutive days (Sunday, Monday, and Tuesday). Data from the 3DPAR were converted to

Metabolic Equivalents (METs) which was used to estimate physical activity levels (the number of

30-minute blocks that were considered MVPA). Baseline findings revealed no significant

differences between the groups in their reported MVPA levels. The three intervention groups

averaged 4.80 (Lessons and Goals), 4.51 (Goals Only), and 4.55 (Lessons Only) 30-minute blocks

in which the main activity was rated as MVPA at baseline (pre-test). The control group mean

was 4.26 30-minute blocks of MVPA at baseline. Means at follow-up (post-test) were 4.41 (Lessons and Goals), 4.34 (Goals Only), and 4.76 (Lessons Only) 30-minute blocks in which the main activity was rated as MVPA for the intervention groups and 4.11 30-minute blocks of MVPA for the control group. Baseline MVPA and sports and activity history were the only two independent variables that appeared to have an effect on the study groups' mean gains score of MVPA. Students who had participated in school or community programs that were physically active (sports and activity history) had higher levels of MVPA (mean gain score from pre-test to post-test). The lack of a significant difference for the goal-setting curriculum leads the investigator to conclude that students who participated in the goal-setting curriculum supplement, regardless of implementation level, showed no difference on the primary outcome variable, self-reported MVPA levels, than the control students.

Select physical activity determinants (goal orientation, self-efficacy, family support, friend support, outcome expectations, and PE enjoyment) were examined to determine whether goal-setting had an effect on them. The physical activity determinants were measured through the Student Physical Activity Questionnaire (SPAQ), adapted from the TAAG Student Questionnaire.^{73,132} Items on the SPAQ used a 5-point Likert-type scale (e.g., "Disagree A Lot" to "Agree A Lot," or "Never" to "Very Often"). Baseline findings revealed students in the four groups involved in the study were similar on three of the select physical activity determinants: goal orientation, self-efficacy, and family support. There were differences between the groups for friend support, outcome expectations, and PE enjoyment at baseline. No statistical significant differences were observed on the select physical activity determinants (using mean gain score on the Student Physical Activity Questionnaire) with $\alpha = 0.0167$ level of significance, using Bonferroni's correction to account for the three treatment groups involved in the study.

It was hypothesized that with increased implementation level of the goal-setting curriculum supplement (Lessons Only being the least intensive and Lessons and Goals being the most intensive) that the students' perceptions related to the select physical activity determinants would be impacted by the intervention with regards to the level (Hypothesis-3 and Hypothesis-4). The lack of a significant difference in line with the implementation level leads the investigator to conclude that students who participated in the goal-setting curriculum supplement, regardless of level, showed no difference on the select physical activity determinants than the control students. With such high equivalent rates of delivery of the goal-setting curriculum supplement, no assessment can be made with regard to Hypothesis-5.

There are several contributing factors that may have impacted the lack of significant results for this physical activity intervention study. First, the collection of informed consent/assent forms was more challenging in some schools than in others that led to a less than optimal consent/assent rate. Second, high attrition rates for the post-tests resulted in a considerably high amount of missing data. Both of these factors resulted in much smaller sample sizes for data analysis, thus, impacting power and statistical significance. Further, the study population reported high levels of moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) as measured by the 3DPAR (30-minute blocks) at baseline. The overall mean level of MVPA was 4.48 30-minute blocks (5.13 for boys and 3.90 for girls) for the study population, higher than the overall mean level of MVPA found in the TAAG study which was 1.74 30-minute blocks (for girls) as measured by the 3DPAR.¹⁴⁶ The high level of MVPA at baseline may have impacted the study's ability to detect a statistically significant change in MVPA levels.

Physical Activity Levels As Compared to General Population

National rates of physical activity for MVPA provide context for how the study population compares with state and national data in relation to levels of physical activity for adolescents.

Comparison data are for high school students, the population with the most recent data available. While students participating in the study reported being more active in general than their high school counterparts in New Jersey and across the nation (67.4% compared to 48.7% and 47.3%, respectively, who reported being physically active for at least five or more days during the seven days prior to the survey), less of the study population currently met the recommended levels of physical activity (i.e., 60 minutes or more of physical activity daily). Only 25.3% of students in the study reported meeting the recommended levels of physical activity which is slightly less than the 27.1% of adolescents in the United States and 27.6% of New Jersey adolescents who reported meeting the recommended levels.⁹ Physical activity levels are known to decline through adolescence. Nader et al.¹³ reported that 91.6% of children aged 11 years met physical activity guidelines, but by age 15 years, only an average of 23.7% of children met the physical activity guidelines. Therefore, it will be important to continue encouraging students in the Woodbridge Township School District to maintain and increase their physical activity levels as they move to high school and beyond.

Study Results As Compared to Other Physical Activity Interventions (Middle School)

The results of the current study are placed into context of the literature reviewed in Chapter Two. Eight intervention studies that were conducted with the middle school student population that targeted moderate-to-vigorous physical activity were reviewed. These studies include Planet Health,¹⁹ EatFit,⁹⁸ Trial of Activity for Adolescent Girls (TAAG),^{37,42,99-104} Active by Choice Today (ACT),¹⁰⁵⁻¹⁰⁸ Latin Active,¹⁰⁹ Central Texas Coordinated Approach To Child Health (CATCH) Middle School Project,¹¹⁰ Middle-School Physical Activity and Nutrition (M-SPAN),^{112,113} and the Intervention Centered on Adolescents' Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour (ICAPS).^{114,115}

The TAAG study was the only one of these studies to examine only females, the other seven studies sampled both males and females, as was done in the current study. Planet Health,

TAAG, ACT, CATCH, M-SPAN, and ICAPS studies each employed a randomized experimental design similar to the current study. EatFit and Latin Active interventions each employed a quasiexperimental design. Six of the studies reviewed used constructs from Social Cognitive Theory to design the intervention. The current study was delivered during one-quarter (approximately 10 weeks). Process evaluation methods were conducted and baseline and follow-up measures were taken immediately before and after the intervention was conducted, respectively. Duration of the exposure to the treatment in the eight reviewed studies varied from five weeks (Latin Active) to multi-years (Planet Health, TAAG, CATCH, M-SPAN, and ICAPS). Five studies reported using process evaluation methods (Planet Health, TAAG, ACT, M-SPAN, and ICAPS). All studies conducted baseline and follow-up measures. Two studies (EatFit and Latin Active) used only self-report measures for student physical activity levels, three studies used self-report measures and accelerometers with a subset of the study population (Planet Health, TAAG and ICAPS), one study used accelerometers only (ACT), and one study used observations of PE classes. (No information on physical activity measures was available for CATCH.)

Two of the studies, Planet Health and EatFit saw no change in physical activity behavior among study participants, similar to the current study. Five of the other studies showed modest results in increasing physical activity among study participants. The TAAG study^{37,42,99-104} showed a statistically significant, although moderate in practical terms, increase in physical activity levels among girls who participated in the intervention. ACT study results demonstrated students assigned to the intervention group engaged in significantly more minutes of moderateto-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) per day than students in the control group at midintervention; however, these results were not sustained at 2-weeks post-intervention. The Latin Active program significantly increased students' reported vigorous physical activity levels and increased self-efficacy among girls, and decreased perception of neighborhood barriers among boys. M-SPAN study results showed the intervention was effective in increasing physical activity at school but the effect was statistically significant only for boys. ICAPS study results showed statistically significant increases in supervised leisure physical activity outside of PE classes among intervention students when compared with contract students. CATCH study results regarding students' changes in physical activity levels have not yet been published.

Strengths and Limitations

Strengths of the study include the use of valid and reliable instruments for data collection and the implementation of a goal-setting curriculum supplement, lessons and goals, that was easy to use and integrate into health/PE curriculum in schools. The study was also conducted in a large, diverse school district that allowed for randomization of middle schools to one of four study groups (one control and three experimental), represents another strength of the study.

There are, however, several methodological limitations associated with the study. A limitation of the study is the inherent problem of using self-reports to measure physical activity on the 3DPAR. Student responses may be biased as they may provide socially acceptable responses and/or erroneous or inaccurate responses to study questionnaires. Students may have also inaccurately recalled and/or misinterpreted their activity levels. Given that the posttests were administered at the end of the school year, students may have been distracted, rushed, or failed to concentrate appropriately. Physiological measures of physical activity, such as accelometry, would be the most valid data for a study such as this one but such measures offered a feasible and affordable means for measuring physical activity in this school-based intervention. The instruments used in the study have been shown to be valid and reliable among adolescent middle school populations. McMurray et al¹⁴⁵ determined the test-retest reliability of the 3DPAR as r = 0.76. However, this group of investigators urged caution in using

the 3DPAR due to their data providing some evidence of overestimates of self-reported intensity of effort. In addition, the investigators recommended using the 2-Day Physical Activity Recall because this tool is less susceptible to errors in recall.

Another limitation of the study was having teachers implement the theory-based physical activity curriculum addition in health and PE classes, as well as administer the study instruments. Although teachers did receive brief training on both the goal-setting curriculum supplement (lessons and goals) and the administration of the study instruments, their ability and willingness to implement these study components and to what extent they supported the study's importance may have impacted the outcome of the program. While health and PE teachers are accustomed to delivering lessons in class, teachers are not trained in the research and measurement processes and approaches to facilitate the collection of robust data for research purposes. School teachers routinely collect classroom assessments which contribute to the health and PE grades for students; however, these assessments are not designed to evaluate the impact of a health or PE program as a whole limiting teachers' research experience. Teachers appeared to deliver the goal-setting lessons with adequate fidelity; however, the administration of study instruments appeared to lack adequate fidelity and data collection was compromised.

The small sample sizes for two of the four groups involved in the study represents another limitation. Approximately 39% of the students eligible to participate in the study did not return informed consents documents rendering their data unusable in the analysis. In addition, an average of 22% of the participants were lost at follow-up. These factors affected the sample sizes of the groups involved in the study. The desired sample sizes for the three experimental groups was 300 for each of the treatment groups and 300 for the Control group. Only two of the four groups (Control and Goals Only) involved in the study met these accrual goals. A significant methodological limitation was the relatively short time frame of the study. The appropriate length for an intervention to be most effective in increasing physical activity has not been determined; however, a review by Waters, et al.⁹⁷ noted a minimum intervention time may be 12 weeks with longer-term interventions having more likelihood of showing an impact. The lack of statistical significance in MVPA between intervention and control groups may be related to all of the study's limitations.

Practice Implications

Health and PE teachers, as well as schools as a whole, are well positioned to positively influence physical activity levels of American children and adolescents. Schools have daily access that is continuous and intensive to large numbers of children and adolescents with over 90% of U.S. children enrolled in school.^{47,74} Further, schools' access to students occurs during their formative years,⁷⁵ which provides the opportunity to instill healthy behaviors which may persist into adulthood.^{48,49} Schools can promote physical activity and a positive self-image among students as they deliver health and PE instruction, offer opportunities for physical activity, and provide after-school programs.

Schools cannot solve the nation's health problems related to physical inactivity. It is questionable whether behavior change should be the focus of any school-based program. However, schools can play an especially important role providing instruction on physical activity and healthy diet as a means of preparing students for life. Schools need to revisit and expand their role in providing instruction in physical activity.¹⁴⁷ Many states have limited health and PE requirements. Healthy People 2020⁸ includes two objectives regarding the provision of physical education in schools: (1) increase by 10% the proportion of the Nation's public and private schools that require daily physical education for all students, and (2) increase by 10% the proportion of adolescents who participate in daily school physical education. Further, the Community Preventive Services Task Force¹⁴⁸ recommends "enhanced school-based PE to increase physical activity based on strong evidence of effectiveness in increasing the amount of time students spend in MVPA during PE classes." The Taskforce advocates instructional strategies and lessons that increase physical activity and physical education lesson plans that incorporate fitness activities. The present study sought to integrate theory-driven goal-setting activities to increase physical activity and this study should be replicated with some revisions in an effort to retain students to have adequate statistical power to determine whether this is an instructional strategy that is effective in increasing physical activity.

Recommendations for Future Research

The limitations of the current physical activity intervention warrant further investigation to determine whether goal-setting strategies can increase students' physical activity levels. There are several recommendations that should be considered to contribute to the science base.

- (1) The issue of attrition should be addressed in subsequent research studies by administering study instruments during health classes or another classroom where students are used to completing writing and homework assignments. The goalsetting curriculum supplement should still be implemented in both health and PE classrooms. However, removing survey administration from PE class may help to reduce attrition rates.
- (2) Providing a small student incentive, such as homework points, may help to maximize student completion of study components, in particular the informed consent process.
- (3) Engaging the participating teachers in more rigorous training to deliver student curriculum and administer study instruments or utilizing trained research staff may be a better option for future studies. However, the downside of using trained

research staff is that they are only there for the duration of the study. Afterwards, school systems need to determine whether the program can be turned over to regular teachers and staff.

- (4) Each participating school received \$1,000 in health/PE equipment for participating in this study. A larger financial incentive may have resulted in greater buy-in from teachers for the program, resulting in teachers supporting and promoting the program more among students. Teachers should communicate to students throughout the study that the instructional and measuring components should be taken seriously and that it is not just some added activity they can ignore.
- (5) Administering the post-tests earlier in the school year, or at least a month before the end of the school year, should allow time for students to make-up post-tests for those who were absent or for teachers to reschedule survey administration when class schedules are changed due to school assemblies or other activities at the end of the school year.
- (6) Physical activity levels may be overestimated when using only self-reports to measure physical activity; therefore, self-reports should be supplemented with objective measures, such as accelerometry.¹⁴⁵

Considering these recommendations when implementing and evaluation school-based interventions may help to determine the effectiveness of future interventions.

Conclusions

In light of the lack of statistically significant findings regarding the goal-setting curriculum, this physical activity intervention study should be replicated in an effort to retain students to have adequate statistical power (i.e., power = 0.80). In addition, the study should be replicated with other adolescent populations as the study population from Woodbridge Township reported high levels of MVPA and objective measures of physical activity should be used to support selfreport physical activity recall surveys. Only with replication, adequate sample sizes, low attrition rates, and use of objective measures of physical activity will the efficacy of goal-setting as an instructional strategy to increase physical activity among adolescents be understood.

The study's secondary findings regarding self-efficacy suggest that improved self-efficacy is associated with higher levels of physical activity which supports other physical activity research.^{70,107,149} The implementation of the goal-setting curriculum supplement is promising as the use of the supplement in the classroom by teachers was feasible and inexpensive. However, adequate training and reinforcement will be necessary to maintain consistent implementation. These findings regarding physical activity levels are suggestive of the importance of continuing to encourage and support daily physical activity throughout adolescence. Furthermore, the results verify the necessity of teacher involvement and school support of physical activity.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 1. Siscovick DS, LaPorte RE, Newman JM. The disease-specific benefits and risks of physical activity and exercise. *Public Health Reports.* 1985;100(2):180-188.
- 2. Blair SN, Kohl HW, Paffenbarger RS, Clark DG, Cooper KH, Gibbons LW. Physical fitness and all-cause mortality. A prospective study of healthy men and women. *JAMA*. 1989;262(17):2395-2401.
- 3. Kemper HC, Snel J, Verschuur R, Storm-van Essen L. Tracking of health and risk indicators of cardiovascular diseases from teenager to adult: Amsterdam Growth and Health Study. *Preventive Medicine*. 1990;19(6):642-655.
- 4. Berlin JA, Colditz GA. A meta-analysis of physical activity in the prevention of coronary heart disease. *American Journal of Epidemiology*. 1990;132(4):612-628.
- 5. Duncan JJ, Farr JE, Upton SJ, Hagan RD, Oglesby ME, Blair SN. The effects of aerobic exercise on plasma catecholamines and blood pressure in patients with mild essential hypertension. *JAMA*. 1985;254(18):2609-2613.
- Cooper KH, Pollock ML, Martin RP, White SR, Linnerud AC, Jackson A. Physical fitness levels vs selected coronary risk factors. A cross-sectional study. *JAMA*. 1976;236(2):166-169.
- Marcus BH, Williams DM, Dubbert PM, et al. Physical Activity Intervention Studies: What We Know and What We Need to Know: A Scientific Statement From the American Heart Association Council on Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Metabolism (Subcommittee on Physical Activity); Council on Cardiovascular Disease in the Young; and the Interdisciplinary Working Group on Quality of Care and Outcomes Research. *Circulation*. 2006;114(24):2739-2752.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services OoDPaHP. Healthy People 2020. <u>http://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topics-objectives/topic/physical-activity/objectives</u>. Accessed October 20, 2014, 2014.
- 9. Kann L, Kinchen S, Shanklin SL, et al. Youth risk behavior surveillance--United States, 2013. *Morbidity & Mortality Weekly Report Surveillance Summaries*. 2014;63 Suppl 4:1-168.
- 10. Adams J. Trends in physical activity and inactivity amongst US 14-18 year olds by gender, school grade and race, 1993-2003: evidence from the youth risk behavior survey. *BMC Public Health.* 2006;6:57.
- 11. Butcher K, Sallis JF, Mayer JA, Woodruff S. Correlates of Physical Activity Guideline Compliance for Adolescents in 100 U.S. Cities. *Journal of Adolescent Health*. 2008;42(4):360-368.
- 12. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance United States, 2013. Surveillance Summaries, June13, 2014. *MMWR Morbidity & Mortality Weekly Report.* 2014;63(SS-4):1-168.
- 13. Nader PR, Bradley RH, Houts RM, McRitchie SL, O'Brien M. Moderate-to-Vigorous Physical Activity From Ages 9 to 15 Years. *JAMA*. 2008;300(3):295-305.
- 14. Sallis JF, Prochaska JJ, Taylor WC. A review of correlates of physical activity of children and adolescents. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*. 2000;32(5):963-975.
- 15. Baranowski T, Anderson C, Carmack C. Mediating variable framework in physical activity interventions: How are we doing? how might we do better? *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*. 1998;15(4):266-297.
- 16. Motl RW. Chapter 2: Theoretical Models for Understanding Physical Activity Behavior among Children and Adolescents--Social Cognitive Theory and Self-Determination Theory. *Journal of Teaching in Physical Education*. 2007;26(4):350-357.

- 17. Metzger JS, Catellier DJ, Evenson KR. Patterns of Objectively Measured Physical Activity in the United States. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*. 2008;40(4):630-638.
- 18. Wiley DC, James G, Jonas J, Crosman ED. Comprehensive school health programs in Texas public schools. *Journal of School Health*. 1991;61(10):421-425.
- 19. Gortmaker SL, Peterson K, Wiecha J, et al. Reducing obesity via a school-based interdisciplinary intervention among youth: Planet Health. *Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine*. 1999;153(4):409-418.
- Stewart JA, Dennison DA, Kohl Iii HW, Doyle JA. Exercise Level and Energy Expenditure in the TAKE 10![®] In-Class Physical Activity Program. *Journal of School Health*. 2004;74(10):397-400.
- Kahn EB, Ramsey LT, Brownson RC, et al. The effectiveness of interventions to increase physical activity: A systematic review. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*. 2002;22(4, Supplement 1):73-107.
- 22. Thomas H. Obesity prevention programs for children and youth: why are their results so modest? *Health Education Research*. 2006;21(6):783-795.
- 23. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Prevalence of Regular Physical Activity Among Adults--United States, 2001 and 2005. *MMWR Morbidity & Mortality Weekly Report.* 2007;56(46):1209-1212.
- 24. Lubans DR, Foster C, Biddle SJ. A review of mediators of behavior in interventions to promote physical activity among children and adolescents. *Preventive Medicine*. 2008;47(5):463-470.
- Sallis JF, Prochaska JJ, Taylor WC, Hill JO, Geraci JC. Correlates of Physical Activity in a National Sample of Girls and Boys in Grades 4 Through 12. *Health Psychology*. 1999;18(4):410-415.
- 26. Schmitz KH, Lytle LA, Phillips GA, et al. Psychosocial correlates of physical activity and sedentary leisure habits in young adolescents: the Teens Eating for Energy and Nutrition at School study. *Preventive Medicine*. 2002;34(2):266-278.
- 27. Simons-Morton B, Parcel G, O'Hara N. Implementing organizational changes to promote healthful diet and physical activity at school. *Health Education Quarterly*. 1988;15(1):115-130.
- Baranowski T, Cullen KW, Nicklas T, Thompson D, Baranowski J. Are current health behavioral change models helpful in guiding prevention of weight gain efforts? *Obesity Research.* 2003;11(Supplement):23S-43S.
- 29. Baranowski T, Perry CL, Parcel GS. How individuals, environments, and health behaviors interact: Social cognitive theory. In: Glanz K, Lewis FM, Rimer BK, eds. *Health behavior and health education: Theory, research, and practice*. 3rd ed. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass Publishers; 2002:165-184.
- Shilts MK, Horowitz M, Townsend MS. An innovative approach to goal setting for adolescents: guided goal setting. *Journal of Nutrition Education and Behavior*. 2004;36(3):155.
- 31. Shilts MK, Horowitz M, Townsend MS. Goal setting as a strategy for dietary and physical activity behavior change: a review of the literature. *American Journal of Health Promotion*. 2004;19(2):81-93.
- 32. Horowitz M, Shilts MK, Townsend MS. EatFit: a goal-oriented intervention that challenges adolescents to improve their eating and fitness choices. *Journal of Nutrition Education and Behavior*. 2004;36(1):43-44.
- 33. Annesi JJ. Effects of computer feedback on adherence to exercise. *Perceptual and Motor Skills.* 1998;87(2):723-730.

- 34. Bandura A. Social cognitive theory of self-regulation. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*. 1991;50(2):248-287.
- 35. Locke EA, Latham GP. Building a practically useful theory of goal setting and task motivation. A 35-year odyssey. *American Psychology.* 2002;57(9):705-717.
- 36. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Physical Activity and Health: A Report of the Surgeon General.* Atlanta, GA: US Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion;1999.
- Webber LS, Catellier DJ, Lytle LA, et al. Promoting Physical Activity in Middle School Girls: Trial of Activity for Adolescent Girls. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*. 2008;34(3):173-184.
- 38. Shadish WR, Cook TD, Campbell DT. *Experimental and Quasi-Experimental Designs for Generalized Causal Inference*. Boston, MA: Houghton Mifflin Company; 2002.
- 39. Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee. *Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee Report, 2008.* Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services;2008.
- 40. Keim NL, Blanton CA, Kretsch MJ. America's obesity epidemic: measuring physical activity to promote an active lifestyle. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association*. 2004;104(9):1398-1409.
- 41. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *The Surgeon General's call to action to prevent and decrease overweight and obesity.* Rockville, MD: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Office of the Surgeon General;2001.
- 42. Stevens J, Murray DM, Baggett CD, et al. Objectively Assessed Associations between Physical Activity and Body Composition in Middle-School Girls: The Trial of Activity for Adolescent Girls. *American Journal of Epidemiology*. 2007;166(11):1298-1305.
- 43. Stein CJ, Colditz GA. The epidemic of obesity. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism.* 2004;89(6):2522-2525.
- 44. McCracken B. Creating an environment for learning. *The State Education Standard.* 2002;3(4):46-51.
- 45. Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Kit BK, Flegal KM. Prevalence of childhood and adult obesity in the united states, 2011-2012. *JAMA*. 2014;311(8):806-814.
- 46. Health. NSoCs. NSCH 2011/12. Data query from the Child and Adolescent Health Measurement Initiative. <u>www.childhealthdata.org</u>. Accessed 09/23, 2014.
- 47. Baranowski T, Cullen KW, Nicklas T, Baranowski J. School-Based Obesity Prevention: A Blueprint for Taming the Epidemic. *American Journal of Health Behavior*. 2002;26(6):486-493.
- 48. Darst PW, van der Mars H, Cusimano BE. Using Novel and Challenging Introductory Activities and Fitness Routines To Emphasize Regular Activity and Fitness Objectives in Middle School Physical Education. *Physical Educator*. 1998;55(4):199-210.
- 49. Nader PR, Stone EJ, Lytle LA, et al. Three-year maintenance of improved diet and physical activity: the CATCH cohort. Child and Adolescent Trial for Cardiovascular Health. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine*. 1999;153(7):695-704.
- 50. Rowlands AV, Eston RG, Ingledew DK. Relationship between activity levels, aerobic fitness, and body fat in 8- to 10-yr-old children. *Journal of Applied Physiology*. 1999;86(4):1428-1435.
- Daniels SR, Arnett DK, Eckel RH, et al. Overweight in Children and Adolescents: Pathophysiology, Consequences, Prevention, and Treatment. *Circulation*. 2005;111(15):1999-2012.

- 52. Hardin DS, Hebert JD, Bayden T, Dehart M, Mazur L. Treatment of Childhood Syndrome X. *Pediatrics.* 1997;100(2):e5-.
- 53. Strong WB, Malina RM, Blimkie CJR, et al. Evidence Based Physical Activity for School-age Youth. *The Journal of Pediatrics*. 2005;146(6):732-737.
- 54. Kelder SH, Perry CL, Klepp KI, Lytle LL. Longitudinal tracking of adolescent smoking, physical activity, and food choice behaviors. *American Journal of Public Health*. 1994;84(7):1121-1126.
- 55. Burke V, Milligan RA, Thompson C, et al. A controlled trial of health promotion programs in 11-year-olds using physical activity "enrichment" for higher risk children. *The Journal of Pediatrics*. 1998;132(5):840-848.
- 56. Baranowski T, Mendlein J, Resnicow K, Frank E, Cullen KW, Baranowski J. Physical Activity and Nutrition in Children and Youth: An Overview of Obesity Prevention. *Preventive Medicine*. 2000;31(2):S1-S10.
- 57. Whitaker RC, Wright JA, Pepe MS, Seidel KD, Dietz WH. Predicting obesity in young adulthood from childhood and parental obesity. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 1997;337(13):869-873.
- Carrel AL, Clark RR, Peterson SE, Nemeth BA, Sullivan J, Allen DB. Improvement of fitness, body composition, and insulin sensitivity in overweight children in a school-based exercise program: a randomized, controlled study. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine*. 2005;159(10):963-968.
- 59. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. *Healthy People 2010. 2nd Ed. With Understanding and Improving Health and Objectives for Improving Health.* Vol Two Volumes. 2nd ed. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office; 2000.
- 60. Fedewa AL, Ahn S. The effects of physical activity and physical fitness on children's achievement and cognitive outcomes: a meta-analysis. *Research Quarterly for Exercise & Sport.* 2011;82(3):521-535.
- 61. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. The association between school based physical activity, including physical education, and academic performance. Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services; 2010.
- 62. Ploughman M. Exercise is brain food: the effects of physical activity on cognitive function. *Dev Neurorehabil.* 2008;11(3):236-240.
- 63. National Association for Sport and Physical Education (NASPE). *Physical Activity for Children: A Statement of Guidelines for Children Ages 5-12.* Reston, VA: NASPE;2004.
- United States Department of Health and Human Services. 2008 Physical Activity Guidelines for Americans. Be Active, Healthy, and Happy! ODPHP publication no U0036. Washington, DC: U.S. Dept. of Health and Human Services,; 2008: <u>http://purl.access.gpo.gov/GPO/LPS112866</u>.
- Caspersen CJ, Powell KE, Christenson GM. Physical Activity, Exercise, and Physical Fitness: Definitions and Distinctions for Health-Related Research. *Public Health Reports*. 1985;100(2):126-131.
- 66. Kohl HW, Fulton JE, Caspersen CJ. Assessment of Physical Activity among Children and Adolescents: A Review and Synthesis. *Preventive Medicine*. 2000;31(2):S54-S76.
- 67. LaPorte RE, Montoye HJ, Caspersen CJ. Assessment of physical activity in epidemiologic research: problems and prospects. *Public Health Reports.* 1985;100(2):131-146.
- 68. Bjornson KF. Physical Activity Monitoring in Children and Youths. *Pediatric Physical Therapy*. 2005;17(1):47-45.

- 69. De Bourdeaudhuij I, Lefevre J, Deforche B, Wijndaele K, Matton L, Philippaerts R. Physical Activity and Psychosocial Correlates in Normal Weight and Overweight 11 to 19 Year Olds. *Obesity Research.* 2005;13(6):1097-1105.
- Van Der Horst K, Paw MJCA, Twisk JWR, Van Mechelen W. A Brief Review on Correlates of Physical Activity and Sedentariness in Youth. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*. 2007;39(8):1241-1250.
- 71. Gordon-Larsen P, McMurray RG, Popkin BM. Determinants of adolescent physical activity and inactivity patterns. *Pediatrics*. 2000;105(6):E83.
- 72. Dishman RK, Motl RW, Saunders R, et al. Enjoyment mediates effects of a school-based physical-activity intervention. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise.* 2005;37(3):478-487.
- 73. Barr-Anderson DJ, Young DR, Sallis JF, et al. Structured physical activity and psychosocial correlates in middle-school girls. *Preventive Medicine*. 2007;44(5):404-409.
- 74. Wechsler H, McKenna ML, Lee SM, Dietz WH. The role of schools in preventing childhood obesity. *The State Education Standard*. 2004;5(2):4-12.
- 75. Katz DL, O'Connell M, Njike VY, Yeh MC, Nawaz H. Strategies for the prevention and control of obesity in the school setting: systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Obesity*. 2008;32(12):1780-1789.
- 76. Seltzer CC, Mayer J. An effective weight control program in a public school system. *American Journal of Public Health.* 1970;60(4):679-689.
- 77. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Results from the School Health Policies and Practices Study, 2012. Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services; 2013.
- Lee SM, Burgeson CR, Fulton JE, Spain CG. Physical education and physical activity: results from the School Health Policies and Programs Study 2006. *Journal of School Health*. 2007;77(8):435-463.
- 79. Bagby K, Adams S. Evidence-based practice guideline: Increasing physical activity in schools--Kindergarten through 8th grade. *The Journal of School Nursing.* 2007;23(3):137-143.
- 80. Harper MG. Childhood Obesity. Family & Community Health. 2006;29(4):288-298.
- 81. Kolbe LJ. Education reform and the goals of modern school health programs. *The State Education Standard*. 2002;3(4):4-11.
- 82. American Association for Health Education. AAHE/NCATE Health Education Teacher Preparation Standards. 2008; <u>http://www.ncate.org/LinkClick.aspx?fileticket=J37euHlcN3E%3d&tabid=676</u>. Accessed September 23, 2014.
- 83. Peterson FL, Cooper RJ, Laird JM. Enhancing Teacher Health Literacy in School Health Promotion: A Vision for the New Millennium. *Journal of School Health*. 2001;71(4):138.
- 84. Begoray DL, Banister E. Using Curriculum Design Principles to Improve Health Education for Adolescent Girls. *Health Care for Women International*. 2005;26(4):295-307.
- 85. Kirk D. The Orthodoxy in RT-PE and the Research Practice Gap: A Critique and an Alternative View. *Journal of Teaching in Physical Education*. 1989;8(2):123-130.
- 86. Cothran DJ, McCaughtry N, Kulinna PH, Martin J. Top-down public health curricular change: the experience of physical education teachers in the United States. *Journal of Inservice Education*. 2006;32(4):533-547.
- 87. Ennis CD. What Works in Physical Education: Designing and Implementing a Quality Educational Program. *Educational Horizons.* 2003;81(2):77-82.
- Gordon D. Healthy Schools for Healthy Kids. 2003; <u>http://www.rwjf.org/pr/product.jsp?id=20811</u>. Accessed August 30, 2008.

- 89. Anderson WG. Curriculum and Program Research in Physical Education: Selected Approaches. *Journal of Teaching in Physical Education*. 1989;8(2):113-122.
- 90. Kulinna PH, Silverman SJ, Keating XD. Relationship between teachers' belief systems and actions toward teaching physical activity and fitness. *Journal of Teaching in Physical Education*. 2000;19(2):206-221.
- 91. Silverman S, Skonie R. Research on Teaching in Physical Education: An Analysis of Published Research. *Journal of Teaching in Physical Education*. 1997;16(3):300-311.
- 92. Nahas MV, Goldfine B, Collins MA. Determinants of Physical Activity in Adolescents and Young Adults: The Basis for High School and College Physical Education to Promote Active Lifestyles. *The Physical Educator*. 2003;60(1):42-56.
- 93. Ward P. Chapter 2: Toward a Consolidation of the Knowledge Base for Reform in Physical Education. *Journal of Teaching in Physical Education*. 1999;18(4):382-402.
- 94. Bandura A. Social Foundations of Thought and Action: A Social Cognitive Theory. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall, Inc.; 1986.
- 95. Stone EJ, McKenzie TL, Welk GJ, Booth ML. Effects of physical activity interventions in youth: Review and synthesis. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*. 1998;15(4):298-315.
- 96. Luepker RV, Perry CL, McKinlay SM, et al. Outcomes of a field trial to improve children's dietary patterns and physical activity: the Child and Adolescent Trial for Cardiovascular Health. *JAMA*. 1996;275(10):768-776.
- Waters E, de Silva-Sanigorski A, Hall B, et al. Interventions for preventing obesity in children (Review). In: Collaboration. TC, ed. *The Cochrane Library*: JohnWiley & Sons, Ltd.; 2011.
- Shilts MK, Townsend MS. A goal setting intervention positively impacts adolescents' dietary behaviors and physical activity self-efficacy. *Journal of Youth Development*. 2012;7(4):92-108.
- 99. Young DR, Steckler A, Cohen S, et al. Process evaluation results from a school- and community-linked intervention: the Trial of Activity for Adolescent Girls (TAAG). *Health Education Research*. 2008;23(6):976-986.
- 100. Scott MM, Cohen DA, Evenson KR, et al. Weekend schoolyard accessibility, physical activity, and obesity: The Trial of Activity in Adolescent Girls (TAAG) study. *Preventive Medicine*. 2007;44(5):398-403.
- 101. Gittelsohn J, Steckler A, Johnson CC, et al. Formative Research in School and Community-Based Health Programs and Studies: "State of the Art" and the TAAG Approach. *Health Education & Behavior.* 2006;33(1):25-39.
- McKenzie TL, Catellier DJ, Conway T, et al. Girls' Activity Levels and Lesson Contexts in Middle School PE: TAAG Baseline. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*. 2006;38(7):1229-1235.
- 103. Staten LK, Birnbaum AS, Jobe JB, Elder JP. A Typology of Middle School Girls: Audience Segmentation Related to Physical Activity. *Health Education & Behavior.* 2006;33(1):66-80.
- Elder JP, Lytle L, Sallis JF, et al. A description of the social-ecological framework used in the trial of activity for adolescent girls (TAAG). *Health Education Research*. 2007;22(2):155-165.
- 105. Wilson DK, Griffin S, Saunders RP, et al. Formative evaluation of a motivational intervention for increasing physical activity in underserved youth. *Evaluation and Program Planning*. 2006;29(3):260-268.

- Wilson DK, Kitzman-Ulrich H, Williams JE, et al. An overview of "The Active by Choice Today" (ACT) trial for increasing physical activity. *Contemporary Clinical Trials*. 2008;29(1):21-31.
- 107. Lawman HG, Wilson DK, Van Horn ML, Resnicow K, Kitzman-Ulrich H. The Relationship between Psychosocial Correlates and Physical Activity in Underserved Adolescent Boys and Girls in the ACT Trial. *Journal of Physical Activity and Health.* 2011;8(2):253-261.
- 108. Wilson DK, Van Horn ML, Kitzman-Ulrich H, et al. Results of the "Active by Choice Today" (ACT) randomized trial for increasing physical activity in low-income and minority adolescents. *Health Psychology*. 2011;30(4):463-471.
- 109. Romero AJ. A pilot test of the Latin active hip hop intervention to increase physical activity among low-income Mexican-American adolescents. *American Journal of Health Promotion.* 2012;26(4):208-211.
- 110. Springer AE, Kelder SH, Byrd-Williams CE, et al. Promoting energy-balance behaviors among ethnically diverse adolescents: overview and baseline findings of The Central Texas CATCH Middle School Project. *Health Education & Behavior*. 2013;40(5):559-570.
- Giles-Corti B, Donovan RJ. The relative influence of individual, social and physical environment determinants of physical activity. *Social Science & Medicine*. 2002;54(12):1793-1812.
- 112. Sallis JF, McKenzie TL, Conway TL, et al. Environmental interventions for eating and physical activity: A randomized controlled trial in middle schools. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*. 2003;24(3):209-217.
- 113. McKenzie TL, Sallis JF, Prochaska JJ, Conway TL, Marshall SJ, Rosengard P. Evaluation of a two-year middle-school physical education intervention: M-SPAN. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise.* 2004;36(8):1382-1388.
- 114. Simon C, Wagner A, DiVita C, et al. Intervention centred on adolescents' physical activity and sedentary behaviour (ICAPS): concept and 6-month results. *International Journal of Obesity & Related Metabolic Disorders*. 2004;28:S96-S103.
- 115. Simon C, Schweitzer B, Oujaa M, et al. Successful overweight prevention in adolescents by increasing physical activity: a 4-year randomized controlled intervention. *International Journal of Obesity*. 2008;32(10):1489-1498.
- 116. Shaya FT, Flores D, Gbarayor CM, Wang J. School-based obesity interventions: a literature review. *Journal of School Health.* 2008;78(4):189-196.
- Schnoll R, Zimmerman BJ. Self-regulation training enhances dietary self-efficacy and dietary fiber consumption. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association*. 2001;101(9):1006-1011.
- 118. Hurn J, Kneebone I, Cropley M. Goal setting as an outcome measure: A systematic review. *Clinical Rehabilitation.* 2006;20(9):756-772.
- 119. Nothwehr F, Yang J. Goal setting frequency and the use of behavioral strategies related to diet and physical activity. *Health Education Research.* 2007;22(4):532-538.
- 120. Stevens J, Murray DM, Catellier DJ, et al. Design of the Trial of Activity in Adolescent Girls (TAAG). *Contemporary Clinical Trials.* 2005;26(2):223-233.
- 121. Woodbridge Township. A Brief History of Woodbridge Township NJ. 2008; <u>http://www.twp.woodbridge.nj.us/WoodbridgeHistoryTour/WoodbridgeHistory/tabid/75</u> <u>2/Default.aspx</u>. Accessed February 14, 2015.
- 122. Bureau USC. 2010 Census. Washington, DC: U.S. Census Bureau; 2010.
- 123. Felton G, Lytle L, Nelson H, et al. Trial of Activity for Adolescent Girls. 2004. Accessed July 4, 2008.

- 124. A Million Random Digits with 100,000 Normal Deviates. Santa Monica, CA: The RAND Corporation; 2001.
- 125. Motl RW, Dishman RK, Ward DS, et al. Examining social-cognitive determinants of intention and physical activity among black and white adolescent girls using structural equation modeling. *Health Psychology*. 2002;21(5):459-467.
- 126. Saksvig BI, Catellier DJ, Pfeiffer K, et al. Travel by walking before and after school and physical activity among adolescent girls. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine*. 2007;161(2):153-158.
- 127. Pate RR, Ross R, Dowda M, Trost SG, Sirard JR. Validation of a 3-Day Physical Activity Recall Instrument in Female Youth. *Pediatric Exercise Science*. 2003;15(3):257-265.
- 128. Children's Physical Activity Research Group. 3DPAR Methodology and Scoring. 2005; http://www.sph.sc.edu/USC_CPARG/CPARG_TEST/docs/3DPAR_Scoring.pdf. Accessed April 11, 2013, 2013.
- 129. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 2013 Middle School Youth Risk Behavior Survey. 2013; <u>http://www.cdc.gov/healthyyouth/yrbs/pdf/questionnaire/2013_ms_questionnaire.pdf</u>. Accessed July 1, 2013.
- 130. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Methodology of the Youth Risk Behavior* Surveillance System — 2013. 2013.
- 131. Reinhardt WC, Brevard PB. Integrating the Food Guide Pyramid and Physical Activity Pyramid for Positive Dietary and Physical Activity Behaviors in Adolescents. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association.* 2002;102(3, Supplement 1):S96-S99.
- 132. Barr-Anderson DJ, Neumark-Sztainer D, Schmitz KH, et al. But I like PE: Factors associated with enjoyment of physical education class in middle school girls. *Research Quarterly for Exercise & Sport*. 2008;79(1):18-27.
- 133. Rushovich BR, Voorhees CC, Davis CE, et al. The relationship between unsupervised time after school and physical activity in adolescent girls. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* 2006;3:20.
- 134. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. KidsWalk-To-School: A Guide to Promote Walking to School. 2007.
- 135. Lytle L, Murray D, Evenson K, et al. Mediators Affecting Girls' Levels of Physical Activity Outside of School: Findings from the Trial of Activity in Adolescent Girls. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine*. 2009;38(2):124-136.
- 136. Basch CE, Sliepcevich EM, Gold RS, Duncan DF, Kolbe LJ. Avoiding Type III Errors in Health Education Program Evaluations: A Case Study. *Health Education & Behavior*. 1985;12(3):315-331.
- Schwartz S, Carpenter KM. The right answer for the wrong question: consequences of type III error for public health research. *American Journal of Public Health*. 1999;89(8):1175-1180.
- 138. Windsor R, Clark N, Boyd NR, Goodman RM. *Evaluation of Health Promotion, Health Education and Disease Prevention Programs.* 3rd ed. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill; 2004.
- Boyd NR, Windsor RA. A formative evaluation in maternal and child health practice: the Partners for Life Nutrition Education Program for pregnant women. *Matern Child Health J.* 2003;7(2):137-143.
- 140. McKenzie TL. SOFIT: System for Observing Fitness Instruction Time Overview and Training Manual. San Diego, CA: San Diego State University;2002.
- 141. McKenzie TL, Nader PR, Strikmiller PK, et al. School physical education: effect of the Child and Adolescent Trial for Cardiovascular Health. *Preventive Medicine*. 1996;25(4):423-431.

- 142. Institute of Medicine (IOM). *Educating the student body: Taking physical activity and physical education to school.* Washington, DC: National Academies Press;2013.
- McKenzie TL, Feldman H, Woods SE, et al. Children's activity levels and lesson context during third-grade physical education. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport*. 1995;66(3):184-193.
- 144. Haerens L, De Bourdeaudhuij I, Maes L, Cardon G, Deforche B. School-based randomized controlled trial of a physical activity intervention among adolescents. *Journal of Adolescent Health.* 2007;40(3):258-265.
- 145. McMurray RG, Ring KB, Treuth MS. Comparison of Two Approaches to Structured Physical Activity Surveys for Adolescents. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*. 2004;36(12):2135-2143.
- 146. Taber DR, Stevens J, Murray DM, et al. The Effect of a Physical Activity Intervention on Bias in Self-Reported Activity. *Annals of Epidemiology*.19(5):316-322.
- 147. Pate RR, Davis MG, Robinson TN, Stone EJ, McKenzie TL, Young JC. Promoting physical activity in children and youth: a leadership role for schools: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association Council on Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Metabolism (Physical Activity Committee) in collaboration with the Councils on Cardiovascular Disease in the Young and Cardiovascular Nursing. *Circulation*. 2006;114(11):1214-1224.
- 148. The Guide to Community Preventive Services. Behavioral and social approaches to increase physical activity: enhanced school-based physical education. 2013; <u>www.thecommunityguide.org/pa/behavioral-social/schoolbased-pe.html</u>. Accessed February 7, 2015.
- Dishman RK, Motl RW, Saunders R, et al. Self-efficacy partially mediates the effect of a school-based physical-activity intervention among adolescent girls. *Preventive Medicine*. 2004;38(5):628-636.